#### **Use Authorization**

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree at Idaho State University, I agree that the Library shall make it freely available for inspection. I further state that permission to download and/or print my thesis for scholarly purposes may be granted by the Dean of the Graduate School, Dean of my academic division, or by the University Librarian. It is understood that any copying or publication of this thesis for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Signature \_\_\_\_\_

Kishor Paudel

Date \_\_\_\_\_

# GAMMA DOSE RATES AND POTENTIAL SOURCE TERM FROM TENORM AT A MOLYBDENUM ORE PROCESSING FACILITY

By Kishor Paudel

A thesis Submitted in partial fulfillment Of the requirements for the degree of Masters of Sciences in Department of Nuclear Engineering and Health Physics

Idaho State University

**Summer 2015** 

To the Graduate Faculty:

The members of the committee appointed to examine the thesis of Kishor Paudel

find it satisfactory and recommended that it be accepted.

Dr. Jason Harris Major Advisor

Dr. Tom Gesell Committee Member

Dr. Chikashi Sato Graduate Faculty Representative

#### ACKOWLEDGEMENTS

It is my great pleasure to acknowledge the people who in one way or another way contributed and extended their valuable assistance in the preparation and completion of this thesis.

Special thanks to my committee members, Dr. Jason Harris, Dr. Tom Gesell and Dr. Chikashi Sato, for spending their time reviewing my thesis. I would like to thank Roy Dunker who is my supervisor at Environmental Monitoring Laboratory at Idaho State University. My thesis wouldn't have been completed without his everyday close supervision.

I am grateful to Dr. BJ Bryant, Mill Tech Services Superintendent at Thompson Creek Mining Company at Challis, Idaho, for his help shipping GammaTRACER back and forth. Also, special thanks Thompson Creek Mining Company for donating GammaTRACER to EML which were used on this project. I am thankful to KC Thompson, manager of Ametek sales, for lending necessary equipment and software required for this thesis.

I would like to thank Deepesh Poudel for his continuous support for last fifteen years of my life. I would like to thank Kevin Claver of the Environmental Assessment Lab (EAL) for his continuous guidance and friendship. I am also grateful to my colleague Eric Krage for his continuous support, fixing my mistakes and for valuable suggestions. My sincere thanks to my sister Dipa Sharma Gautam for her continuous love and support. Also, sincere thanks to Dinesh Bastakoti for correcting my thesis.

Last but not least, my sincere thanks goes to my family. My life wouldn't be here without their love and support in my ups and downs of my life.

# **Table of Contents**

List of Figuresvii
List of Tablesix
List of Abbreviations and Acronymsxi
Glossaryxii
Abstractxiii
Chapter 1. Introduction
1.1 Background
1.2 Objective
1.3 Thompson Creek Mining Company at Challis, Idaho
Chapter 2. Literature Review
2. 1 Molybdenum
2.1.1 What is Molybdenum?
2.1.2 Chemical properties
2.1.3 History of Molybdenum
2.1.4 Applications:
2.1.5 How are molybdenum metal products made?
2.2Technologically Enhanced Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials (TENORM). 11
2.2.1 Natural Radioactivity11
2.2.2 EPA concerns about TENORM 12
2.2.3 Sources of TENORM 14
2.2.4 TENORM monitoring concerns
2.2.5 Management of NORM16
2.2.6 TENORM Wastes 17
2.3 Radiation and Mining
2.3.1 Ra-226 content of Rocks and ores
2.3.2 Monazite
2.3.3 Natural radioactivity in ore

2.3.4 Natural Radioactivity in the Ocean	. 22
2.3.5 Radiation in Food	. 22
2.4 Decay chains	. 24
2.4.1 Radioactive Decay	. 24
2.4.2 Natural Decay series	. 26
2.4.3 Radon gas and Radon loss	. 29
2.4.4 K-40	. 30
2.4.5 Rubidium-87 (Rb-87)	. 31
2.5 TENORM Standards and Guidelines	. 32
2.5.1 International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)	. 33
2.5.2 EPA vs NCRP guidelines on TENORM	. 33
2.5.3 Standards for Uranium and Thorium Mill Tailings	. 34
2.6 Hypothesis:	. 35
Chapter 3: Methods and Materials	. 36
3.1 GammaTRACER	. 36
3.2 Reasons for choosing GammaTRACER in this project	. 37
3.3 High Purity Germanium (HPGe) Gamma Detectors	. 40
Chapter 4: Results and Discussions	. 45
4.1 Photon Dose Rates at Various Locations	. 45
4.2 Results obtained from Thompson Creek Mining Company	. 47
4.3 Results obtained from High Purity HPGe Gamma Detectors	. 56
4.3.1 Efficiency determination:	. 56
4.3.2 Activity of Identified radionuclides	. 59
4.3.3 Photon dose rate:	. 62
4.3.4 Comparison of GammaTRACER results with gamma detector result:	. 72
Chapter 5. Feasibility and Cost Analysis of future measurements	. 72
Chapter 6: Conclusions	. 75
Chapter 7: Future work	. 77
References	. 78
Appendix	. 82

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Diagram of Molybdenum extraction facility	4
Figure 2.1 Diagram of Molybdenum	5
Figure 2.2 Flowchart describing molybdenum metal production in mill	10
Figure 2.3 Radioactive in growth	24
Figure 3.1 Picture of GammaTRACER	
Figure 3.2 Detector Response at Higher dose rate	39
Figure 3.3 Detector Response at Lower Photon rate GF1142 vs. GF1159	40
Figure 3.4 Geometry used to count samples in gamma detetor	41
Figure 4.1 Dose rates at various locations GF1142	46
Figure 4.2 Dose rates measured by GF1159	46
Figure 4.3.1 Photon dose rates at Scavenger Tail (ST)	48
Figure 4.3.2 Photon dose rate at under little thicker	48
Figure 4.3.3 Photon dose rates at De-agglomeration	
Figure 4.3.4 Photon dose rates at Rougher Concentrate	
Figure 4.3.5 Photon dose rates at Stock tank 7	50
Figure 4.3.6 Photon dose rate at Regrind #1	50
Figure 4.3.7 Photon dose rates in between leach tank 3 & 4	51
Figure 4.3.8 Photon dose rates at Dust Scrubber	51
Figure 4.3.9 Photon dose rates at End of the Lab	52
Figure 4.3.10 Photon dose rates at Pyrite Rougher concentrate	52

Figure 4.4 Recount of Photon dose rates at PRC using GF1142	53
Figure 4.5 Recount of photon dose rates at PRC using GF1159	54
Figure 4.6 Efficiency of ore and water at various heights	57
Figure 4.7 Empirical efficiencies of ore samples at various heights	58
Figure 4.8 Activity of various geometry	60
Figure 4.9 Total Computed Photon dose rates for various samples	65
Figure 4.10 Contribution of various radionuclide in total photon dose rates	66
Figure 4.11.1Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore ST	67
Figure 4.11.2 Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore PT-I	67
Figure 4.11.3 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore PT-II	68
Figure 4.11.4 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore PRC	68
Figure 4.11.5 Percentage photon dose rate sample ore FF-I	69
Figure 4.11.6 Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore FF-II	69
Figure 4.11.7 Percentage photon dose rate from sample ore RT	70
Figure 4.11.8 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore CT	70
Figure 4.11.9 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore FT	71

# List of Tables

Table 2.1 Industrial Applications of Molybdenum Category 1: Steel	7
Table2.2 Annual estimated effective dose equivalent	12
Table 2.3 Industry Sectors and Associated NORM and TENORM	15
Table 2.4 Average Uranium Concentration in various rocks	20
Table 2.5 Natural radioactivity found in ore	21
Table 2.6 Natural radioactivity found in various oceans	22
Table 2.7 Natural radioactivity in food	23
Table 2.8 Properties of the radioactivity of the U-238 decay chain	27
Table 2.9 Properties of the radioactivity of the Th-232 decay chain	28
Table 2.10 Properties of the radioactivity of the U-235 decay chain	29
Table 2.11 Calibration Information for GammaTRACER	39
Table 3.1 LabSOCS <sup>TM</sup> and GESPECOR® input parameters for gamma detectors	44
Table 4.1 photon dose rate measured in various places	45
Table 4.2 Ore sample information	55
Table 4.3.1 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry CT	60
Table 4.3.2 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry PT-I	60
Table 4.3.3 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry PRC	61
Table 4.3.4 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry PT-II.	61
Table 4.3.5 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry FF-I	61
Table 4.3.6 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry FF-II	61
Table 4.3.7 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry RT	62
Table 4.3.8 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry ST	62
Table 4.3.9 Radionuclides with average activity for geometry FT	62

Table 4.4 Gamma ray constants for various radionuclides.	63
Table 4.5 Computed photon dose rates per hour per kilogram of various samples	64
Table 4.6 comparison of GammaTRACER and gamma detector result	73
Table 5.1 Cost estimation of installation of GammaTRACER	74

#### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

- **EML** Environmental Monitoring Laboratory
- **EPA** Environmental Protection Agency
- IAEA International Atomic Energy Agency
- **ICRP** International Commission on Radiological Protection
- **IEER** Institute for Energy and Environmental Research
- IMOA International Molybdenum Association
- NAS National Academy of Sciences
- NCRP National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement
- **NORM** Naturally Occurring Radioactive Material
- **TENORM** Technically Enchanted Naturally Occurring Radioactive Material
- **UNSCEAR** United Nations Scientific Committee on the Effects of Atomic Radiation
- **USGS** United States Geological Survey

#### Glossary

- **1. Absorbed Dose:** Absorbed dose means energy imparted by ionizing radiation per unit mass of irradiated material. The units of absorbed dose are rad and the gray.
- 2. Activity: The activity of a source is defined as the rate at which a source of unstable nuclei decays measured in decays per second. The unit of activity is Bq which is decay per second.
- **3. Dose rate**: The dose of ionizing radiation delivered per unit time. For example rems or Sieverts per hour.
- **4. Gammas particles**: A gamma ray is an ionizing radiation in the form of electromagnetic energy, no charge and no rest mass. They have very high penetrating capability.
- **5. Ionizing radiation**: Ionizing radiation is the radiation with enough energy so that during an interaction with an atom, it can remove tightly bound electrons from the orbit of an atom.
- **6. Mill**: A plant in which ore is treated for the recovery of valuable metals, or the concentrations of valuable minerals for shipment to smelter or refinery.
- 7. Milling Ore: Ore that contains enough valuable minerals to be treated.
- **8. Mining**: The process or industry of obtaining coal or the other minerals from a mine.
- **9. Photon**: A particle representing a quantum of light or other electromagnetic radiation. A photon carries energy proportional to the radiation frequency but has zero rest mass.
- **10. Radiation**: The emission of energy as electromagnetic waves or as moving subatomic particles, especially high- energy particles that cause ionization.
- **11. Radionuclide**: A radioactive nuclide.
- **12. Source Term**: Amount of radioactive materials released or the amount of the radioactive material available to cause exposure.

#### ABSTRACT

Natural radioactive substances are ubiquitous and may need to be monitored to prevent potential harmful effects to human health. Molybdenum does not occur in native state, but is obtained from the ores by mining and milling processes. The goal of this project was to measure photon dose rates at a Molybdenum processing facility. GammaTRACER, an autonomous measuring probe for the continuous measurement of photon dose rate, was used. Out of 10 chosen locations, one was found to have both variable and elevated photon dose rates. Ore samples throughout the milling process were collected and counted on two high purity gamma detectors. Ore samples were counted in gamma detectors after one month apart to find if they were originally in equilibrium. Different natural radionuclides with different concentrations were found that might be associated with the specific GammaTRACER measurements. They were: K-40, Pb-212, Bi-214, Pb-214, and Tl-208. Based on the HPGe gamma detector results, in-growth and decay were not observed in the ore samples.

#### **Chapter 1. Introduction**

#### 1.1 Background

The goal of this study was to measure the photon dose rates at various places in Thompson Creek Mining Company's milling facility near Challis, Idaho and to determine sources of dose rates throughout the process. Finding which type of radionuclides and the pathway of exposure were additional goals. An autonomous radiation detection device, was used to measure photon dose rate in and around the facility. Two HPGe gamma detectors were used in the laboratory to measure radionuclide content in process ore samples.

Radioactive substances are natural and permanent feature of the environment. The risk associated with the radiation can be restricted but is impossible to eliminate entirely. There are some radiations produced because of human activity and may present some hazards to the people and the environment. It is important to identify the radionuclides, natural or man-made, which are sufficiently present as to pose a risk of detrimental effects to the humans and the environment.

#### 1.2 Objective

The objective of this research project was to identify areas of elevated or variable photon dose rates and to suggest if any radionuclides and decay products might be primarily responsible for the measured photon dose rates. With this in mind it was a secondary goal to understand if continuous monitoring of the industrial setting could lend some useful real time industrial information by correlating dose rate to some useful understanding of process of chemical composition at different stages of production.

#### **1.3 Thompson Creek Mining Company at Challis, Idaho**

According to the corporate website, technically, Thompson Creek Mining Company is a mine, a mill and a major producer of surface molybdenum. The Thompson Creek Mining Company is located in the Bayhorse mining district about 20 air miles southwest of Challis, Idaho. It is the fourth-largest primary molybdenum mine in the world. One hundred twenty two million pounds of proven and probable contained molybdenum is available in this region (Thompson Creek 2015).

The mine began its operation in 1983. Thompson Creek uses conventional open- pit mining methods with large electric- powered shovels that can each move up to 100,000 tons of waste rock and ore per day. The shovels load ore into 200- ton trucks to be hauled to a site-mill. A molybdenum disulfide concentrate is processed from the ore through a series of crushing, grinding and floatation operations (Thompson Creek 2015). Daily throughput of ore at mill averages close to 28,000 tons per day. Most of the molybdenum disulfide concentrate produced at the mine is further processed into technical grade molybdenum oxide at the Langeloth Metallurgical Facility in Pennsylvania. A small portion of the concentrate of molybdenum is packaged at the mine and sold directly to customers (Thompson Creek 2015).

Materials containing NORM usually have a mixture of different radionuclides which are all capable of making some degree of contribution to worker and public exposure (European Commission 1999). All of these potentially harmful radionuclides need to be monitored and identified. Average grade of molybdenum at Thompson Creek Mining Company at Challis, Idaho has been 0.1 to 0.13% Mo for well over 100 million tons of ore production (Worthington 2003). Thompson Creek Mining Company was the facility where the complete spectrum of photon dose rates were counted using GammaTRACER (see Figure 1.1 for a flowsheet for the concentrator in the facility).



Figure 1.1 Diagram of Molybdenum extraction facility (Source: Dr. BJ Bryant)

#### **Chapter 2. Literature Review**

#### 2.1 Molybdenum

#### 2.1.1 What is Molybdenum?

Molybdenum is a group 6 transition metal in the periodic table. Molybdenum does not naturally occur in the native state but is obtained from the ores molybdenite, wulfenite, ferrimolybdate and jordicite (Gharehbaghi 2011). Molybdenum is an essential trace element for humans and animals. It was established that the daily Molybdenum requirement of human is approximately 25.0 µg or possibly less while an intake of 150 µg per kg body weight might be toxic (Gharehbaghi et.all 2011). Figure 2.1 shows the picture of crystalline molybdenum (Source: International Molybdenum Association). According to USGS, The United States has a total reserve of 2.70 million metric tons of Molybdenum, the rest of the world has a 6 million tons of molybdenum reserves. The leading producers in 2008 were the United States, China, Chile, Peru, and Canada (USGS 2010).



Figure 2.1 Picture of crystalline molybdenum

#### 2.1.2 Chemical properties

Atomic Number: 42

Isotopes: 11

Melting points: 2610 degree Celsius

Boiling point: 4825 degree Celsius

Molybdenum metal is a silvery white, very hard transition metal, but is softer and more ductile than tungsten. Molybdenum has one of the highest melting points among all pure elements. Molybdenum reacts slowly with acids. Seven naturally occurring isotopes of molybdenum are: molybdenum-92, molybdenum-94, molybdenum-95, molybdenum-96, molybdenum-97, molybdenum-98, and molybdenum-100 (Lentech 2014).

#### 2.1.3 History of Molybdenum

Molybdenum was discovered by Carl Welhelm Scheele, a Swedish chemist, in 1778 in mineral known as MoS<sub>2</sub> which was confused as a lead compound. Molybdenum was isolated by Peter Jacob Hjelm in 1781. Today, most molybdenum is obtained from molybdenite. Molybdenum is also obtained from byproducts of mining and processing tungsten and copper. Molybdenum remained mainly a laboratory curiosity until the 19<sup>th</sup> century, when technologies for the extraction of commercial quantities became practical. In 1981, French company Schneider & Co. first used molybdenum as an alloying element in armor plate steel (IMOA 2014).

#### **2.1.4 Applications:**

Molybdenum is a valuable alloying agent because it helps in hardening and toughness of quenched and tempered steel. It also increases the strength of steel at high temperature. Molybdenum has various industrial applications, such as: alloying agent in steel and cast iron, pigment for printing ink, catalysts, and solid lubricants (Barvinyuk 2004). Molybdenum powders are used in circuit inks for circuit boards, and in microwaves devices and heat sink for solid state devices. Table 2.1 shows various industrial and other applications of Molybdenum (General Moly 2014).

Category	Applications
Full Alloy	Construction and Automotive industries, shipbuilding, heavy machinery, offshore pipeline
Stainless	Fuel tanks, Chemical and petroleum refineries, desalination plants
Carbon	Construction equipment and building, and transportation
Tool	Steels that cut other steels, extremely hard pieces of metal
HSLA	High strength, Low Alloy, Oil and Gas pipeline, construc- tion and automotive industries, bridges

 Table 2.1 Industrial Applications of Molybdenum Category 1: Steel

Category: Other Metallurgical				
Super alloys	Supercharges, aircraft engines, gas turbines, chemical and pe- troleum plants			
Cast Iron	Diesel engine motor blocks and cylinder heads, mining mill- ing and crushing equipment			
Mo Metals and Alloys	Auto parts, light bulb filament, glass manufacturing, heads shields			
	Category: 3 Non- Metallurgical			
Catalyst	Petroleum hydro-processing and desulfurization			
Lubricants	High performance base oils, greases, synthetic fluids coating, friction products			
Pigment	Paints, links, plastic, and rubber products, ceramics			
Other Chemical	Smoke suppressants, PVC, metal-based suppressants			

#### 2.1.5 How are molybdenum metal products made?

Molybdenum melts at a high temperature and oxidizes at a low temperature, which makes it difficult to extract molybdenum by using traditional smelting processes. Instead, a series of grinding and separating processes are required to isolate  $MoS_2$  (molybdenum disulfide). The isolated materials contains up to 90 % of  $MoS_2$  and the remaining unseparated mineral is roasted in air to produce  $MoO_3$  (molybdic oxide) which is later converted to sulfuric acid for chemical separation. The roasted product is called Technical oxide or Tech oxide, and contains 57% MO and less than 0.1% S (IMOA 2013). The Tech oxide is first dissolved in ammonium or sodium hydroxide, and the solution is processed by precipitation and filtration, solvent extraction or a combination of both to remove impurities. High-purity ammonium molybdate (ADM) is extracted by crystallization or precipitation and filtration. ADM is the starting material for molybdenum metal powder production. The molybdate can be heated to high temperature in air to produce high-purity molybdic oxide. ADM or calcined oxide undergoes a two stage chemical reduction in hydrogen gas to create pure molybdenum metal powder. The first stage occurs in the temperature range of 450-650 degree Celsius as shown in the Figure 2.2, and reduces the input materials to MoO<sub>2</sub>, often called brown oxide. The second stage reduction is performed in 1000-1100 degree Celsius range which results in molybdenum metal powder that is typically 99.7% Mo (IMOA 2013).

Substantial quantities of powder are pressed and sintered into pellets or other simple shapes placed with other filled molds in a cold isostatic press. After pressing at pressures of approximately 200 MPa, the ingots are removed from the molds and sintered in hydrogen at 1700-1800°C.Hydrogen is an ideal atmosphere on which to sinter molybdenum because it chemically reduces absorbed oxygen and surface oxides on the powdered particles. Mill processing of molybdenum metal can be performed on standard equipment. Most of the mill products are finished at ambient temperatures (IMOA 2013).



Figure 2.2 Flowchart describing molybdenum metal production in mill (IMOA 2013).

# 2.2Technically Enhanced Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials (TENORM)2.2.1 Natural Radioactivity

Natural radiation can't be ignored when quantifying and qualifying radiation involved in mining and milling places. Natural radionuclides, and hence radiation is present throughout molybdenum processing facilities.

Natural radioactivity originates from extraterrestrial sources as well as from radioactive elements in the earth's crust. Out of 340 nuclide found in nature, 70 are radioactive. All elements having atomic number greater than 80 possess radioactive and all the elements heavier than 83 are radioactive (Eisenbud and Gesell 1997).

NORM is an acronym for Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials that potentially includes all radioactive elements present in the environment. The radionuclides uranium-238 (U-238) and thorium-232 (Th-232) have decay times (half-lives) which are comparable with, or larger than, the age of the earth, so they have always been present in the earth's crust and within the tissues of all the living species (Australian radiation Protection 2012). Table 2.2 shows the total estimated effective dose equivalent from natural sources of natural radiation.

There are other naturally occurring nuclides, such as C-14, which are produced continuously by nuclear reactions between high energy particles with oxygen and nitrogen in the earth's atmosphere (Gilmore 2008). Exposure to naturally occurring radiation is responsible for the majority of an average person's yearly radiation dose and is not therefore not considered health and safety concern (ARPANSA 2014).

11

Average annual eff Source	NCRP 160			
	(µSv)	(mrem)	(µSv)	(mrem)
Inhaled (Radon and Decay				
Products)	2000	200	2290	229
Other Internally Deposited Ra-				
dionuclides	390	39	310	31
Terrestrial Radiation	280	28	190	19
Cosmic Radiation	270	27	270	27
Rounded total from natural				
source	3000	300	3100	310
Rounded total from artificial				
Sources (Medical, industrial,				
etc)	600	60	3100	310
Total	3600	360	6200	620

#### Table 2.2 Annual estimated effective dose equivalent (NCRP 95 and NCRP 160)

All the naturally occurring radionuclide are concentrated or translocated because of various human activities and might possess some hazard to people and the environment. These materials are known generally as technologically enhanced naturally occurring radioactive materials or TENORM (EPA 2000).

#### 2.2.2 EPA concerns about TENORM

EPA concerns about TENORM for three reasons are given below (EPA 2012)

- 1) It has the potential to cause elevated exposure to radiation.
- 2) People may not be aware of TENORM materials and need information about them.
- Industries that generate these materials may need additional guidance to help manage and dispose them off in ways that protect people and the environment and are economically sound.

Naturally occurring radioactive materials (NORM) are ubiquitous throughout the earth's crust. "Human manipulation of NORM for economic ends, such as mining, ore processing, fossil fuel extraction, and commercial aviation, may lead to what is known as technologically enhanced naturally occurring radioactive materials," often called TENORM (Verrier 2009). Human activities such as mining and milling of ores, extraction of petroleum products, use of groundwater for domestic purposes, and living in houses alter the natural background of radiation either by moving naturally occurring radionuclide from inaccessible locations to locations where human are present or by concentrating the radionuclide in the exposure environment (NAS 1999).

Most of TENORM contains trace amounts of radionuclide and is part of our everyday life. Some TENORM, however, contains significant amount of radionuclides that can cause harmful effects (EPA 2000). The only reason that the Environmental Protection Agency is concerned about TENORM is because of its potential for harmful exposure to humans and the environment. Before 1998, the term used for these radioactive materials was, Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials (NORM). Based on more current industry and regulatory practice, the term TENORM now is considered more appropriate (EPA 2000).

#### 2.2.3 Sources of TENORM

NORM primarily consists of material containing K-40 and radionuclides belonging to the primordial series. The principal primordial series are radionuclides of heavy elements belonging to the radioactive series headed by the three long- lived radionuclides: uranium-238 (uranium series), uranium- 235 (actinium series), and thorium-232 ( thorium series) (EPA 2012). All these naturally occurring radionuclide have numerous radionuclides in their decay chain before reaching a stable end point, lead. At background concentrations, the naturally occurring radionuclides in the uranium, actinium, and thorium series contribute about one-half of the natural background external radiation. More than 80% of total natural background radiation is contributed by radon (ICRP 1991).

According to the US Environment Protection Agency, "the ultimate source of primordial radionuclides in the environment is earth's crust and its underlying mantle". Table 2.3 shows some radionuclide's released by TENORM industries. Selective movement of some materials from the mantle to the crust usually resulting from fluid movement driven by temperature differences has caused heterogeneous organization of chemical elements in the crusts (Association of state and territorial solid waste management officials (ASTSWMO 2011)). Redistribution has also occurred as a result of weathering, sedimentation, and chemical interactions in the crust. As a result, K-40, uranium and thorium series nuclides tend to concentrate in certain minerals and certain geologic formations (EPA 2012). Human activities like milling, mining increases the concentration of natural radiation present in the ore samples.

Industrial Sector	NORM or TENORM	Radioactive Series
Uranium mining	Waste overburden or low grade ore	U, Th
Other metal mining	Waste overburden	U, Th
Metal ore processing	Slag and sludges	U, Th
Metal welding and fabrica- tion	Metal alloys and products	Th
Metal casting, grinding or sand-blasting	Foundry sands or casting molds, grinding or shot with zircons	U, Th
Phosphate fertilizer and phosphorus production	Waste phosphogypsum scale, residuals, slag	Ra-226, U, Th
Oil and gas production	Process brine water treatment sludge, scale in equipment, storage tank bottom sludge, gas refining separation process	Ra-226, U
Geothermal energy genera- tion	Brine residuals and scale	Ra-226, U, Th
Drinking water treatment	Sludge and ion exchange resins	Ra-226, U, Th
Waste water treatment	Sludge	Ra-226, U, Th
Paper and pulp production	Scale and sludge	Ra-226, U, Th
Coal combustion for energy generation	Bottom and fly ash	Ra-226, U, Th
Decorative or optical glass	Slag and coating residuals	U, Th
Stone cutting and polishing	Certain base rock (e.g., granite) with high U/Th series	U, Th
Building materials	Certain construction materials (e.g. gyp- sum and stone (e.g. granite)	Ra-226, U, Th
Chemical industry and use	Potassium compounds	K-40

### Table 2.3 Industry Sectors and Associated NORM and TENORM

\*\* Table is adapted from Association of State and Terrestrial Solid waste Management officials (ASTSWMO-2011).

#### **2.2.4 TENORM monitoring concerns**

Two things to be considered while monitoring TENORM are given below (Mining Industry Advisory Committee in Australia (MIAC 2010).

- The possibility for the radionuclide in the material mined or processed to change their physical and chemical characteristics due to the treatment of the material. Also, the possibility of change in their concentration and distribution in the local environment.
- 2. Possible pathways of exposure of workers, public and the environment.

#### 2.2.5 Management of NORM

An important consideration for regulatory bodies is whether there is a need to regulate activities involving NORM, and at what activity concentration a regulatory approach is necessary. For normal exposure, it is usually unnecessary to regulate materials with radio-nuclide of natural origin with activity concentrations below 1000 Bq/kg (ARPANSA 2012). Under these conditions, it can be anticipated that doses to members of the public are unlikely to exceed about 1 mSv/year (IAEA 2004). It is appropriate for the regulatory body to take such exposure into consideration if the individual radionuclide concentration in the material exceeds about 1000 Bq/kg. However, the goal of this project was not to involve the management of NORM.

According to the Mining Industry Advisory Committee in Australia (MIAC), "employees working in groups are not monitored individually. Instead, their dose are monitored in a group of 5 people which is 4 mSv/year". If a group exceeds 4mSv/year, they need to be

monitored individually (Mining Industry Advisory Committee (MIAC) 2010). For employees who are expected to receive doses between 1 and 4 mSv/year, a combination of group and individual monitoring can be used. However, the goal of this project did not include monitoring occupational exposure.

#### 2.2.6 TENORM Wastes

TENORM wastes are the radioactive residues from extraction, treatment, and purification of minerals, petroleum products, or other substances obtained from parent materials that may contain elevated concentrations of primordial radionuclide's (Eisenbud & Gesell 1977). Levels of NORM found in ores depends more on geologic formation or region than on the particular type of mineral being mined (Pontedeiro 2010). NORM has potential to become TENORM because of various human activities.

TENORM wastes also include any natural radioactive materials made more accessible by the action of man. Each year thousands of metric tons of TENORM wastes are generated from a wide variety of processes. Especially wastes are created because of uranium and phosphate mining. Some of the TENORM radionuclide produced after processing results in orders of magnitude higher than the parent materials (EPA 2012).

The mining of uranium ores produces small and large amount of waste materials termed as TENORM. These TENORM inventories include mining overburden and waste rock as well as evaporation pond sludge and scales. These waste materials typically contain radionuclide of radium, uranium, and thorium. Radioactive levels in in-situ leachate evaporation ponds are between 0.111 Bq/g to 7.4 Bq/g (3 pCi/g to 200 pCi/g). However, other solid TENORM wastes generated in uranium mining can reach radioactivity levels between 11.1

Bq/g to 111 Bq/g (300 pCi/g to 3000 pCi/g) (ASTSWMO 2011). However, waste management of TENORM wasn't the goal of this project.

#### 2.3 Radiation and Mining

There are various methods involved in the process of mining and ore processing. The detailed assessment of the behavior of radionuclides is necessary to establish potential pathways of radiation exposure. Some situations involves physical processing (e.g. crushing, electrostatic separation) where change in the behavior of radionuclide is less likely. The only concern in these situations is the concentration of material and the dust. People working at places that involve fine grinding might run a risk of inhalation of dust with some level of radon and thorn (MIAC 2010).

Uranium mining releases radon from the ground into the atmosphere. Open-pit and in-situ mining sites are monitored by federal agencies and are found to pose low risk to the public. However, underground mining possesses greater potential of radon gas exposure to the public and the workers. Mines and mine wastes can release radionuclides, including radon and, other pollutants to streams, springs, and drinking water sources (EPA 2015).

Uranium mining which was closed before the mid-1960s, is of particular concern. In many cases, these mines were left un-attended and unclaimed and the wastes are still piled near the mines. Weathering might carry the radioactive dusts into drinking water sources by means of wind. Also, there are cases of unclaimed uranium mine wastes being used for house construction, which creates significant radon and radiation hazard for the inhabitants (EPA 2012). In uranium mines, radiological hazards are primarily a result of the airborne

radionuclides which consist of radon and its short lived progeny, Po-218, Pb-210, Bi-214 and Po-214 (Ahmed 2010).

The milling process recovers about 95% of the uranium present in ores. The leftover contains several naturally- occurring radioactive elements, including uranium, thorium, radium, polonium, and radon. They might also contain a number of hazardous elements, such as arsenic (EPA 2012).

EPA has used its authority under a number of existing environmental laws to regulate sources of TENORM. Most of the radionuclides are regulated under the authority of the Atomic Energy Act (AEA). However, AEA does not cover TENORM unless it is specifically designated as source material, such as uranium and thorium ore (EPA 2012).

#### 2.3.1 Ra-226 content of Rocks and ores

Ra-226 is present in all rocks and ores in various amounts. Igneous rocks tend to contain higher concentrations of Ra-226 than sandstones and limestone (Eisenbud & Gesell 1997). The concentration of radium in limestone is (1500 Bq/kg to 49 Bq/kg) in igneous rock, as shown in Table 2.4. Ra-226 is generally in an equilibrium with U-238 and these values are consistent with the range of 7-60 Bq/kg for U-238 (UNSCEAR 1958).

Rock Type	PPM	pCi/g	Bq/kg
Acid Igneous	3.0	0.99	37
Intermediate igneous	1.5	0.50	18
Basic igneous	0.6	0.20	7.3
Ultra basic igneous	0.03	0.010	0.37
Meteorites	0.003	0.0010	0.037
Phosphate rock (Flor- ida)	120	40	1500
Phosphate rock (N.Af- rica)	20-30	6.6-10	240-370
Bituminous shale (TN)	17-26	17-26	610-980
Normal granite	1.3	1.3	49

 Table 2.4 Average Uranium Concentration in various rocks (Solon 1956)

#### 2.3.2 Monazite

The minerals used as the commercial source of rare earths contain elevated level of thorium decay series and uranium decay series. In such mineral, monazite, thorium concentrations are sufficiently elevated to warrant its being used as a commercial source of thorium. Monazite is a highly insoluble rare earth mineral that occurs in some beach sand together with the mineral ilmenite, which gives the sand characteristic black color. Monazite occurs in heavy-mineral sand deposits, vein type deposits in granite and low grade tin ores. Monazite has the highest thorium content (IAEA 2011).

**2.3.3 Natural radioactivity in ore**: Table 2.5 shows the natural radioactivity that is found in a volume of ore that is 1 square mile by 1 foot deep. The volume is estimated to be 7.894 x  $10^5$  m<sup>3</sup> and the density of ore is estimated to be 1.58 g/cm<sup>3</sup>. Table 2.5 shows that amount of Thorium, Potassium, and Radon in ore are 40 Bq/kg, 400 Bq/kg and 10 kBq/m<sup>3</sup> respectively.

Uranium is found in all rocks and ores. The typical concentration of Uranium and Thorium in earth's crust is around 10 parts per million (Metcalf 1996). The acid igneous rocks contain uranium concentration on the order of 3 PPM, about 100 times greater than that in the ultra-basic igneous rocks. The phosphates rock of Florida and south –east Idaho and neighboring areas contains as much as 120 ppm of uranium. The typical concentration of uranium in rock is 0.5 to 4.7 PPM in the common rock types (Solon et al., 1956). Table 2.5 shows that concentration of uranium in soil is 25 Bq/kg.

Nuclide	Activity used in cal- culations	Mass of Nuclide	Activity found in the volume of ore
			0.8 curies (31
Uranium	0.7 pCi/g (25 Bq/kg)	2,200 kg	GBq)
			1.4 curies (52
Thorium	1.1 pCi/g (40 Bq/kg)	12,000 kg	GBq)
			13 curies (500
Potassium-40	11 pCi/g (400 Bq/kg)	2000 kg	GBq)
			1.7 curies (63
Radium	1.3 pCi/g (48 Bq/kg)	1.7 g	GBq)
	0.17 pCi/g (10		0.2 curies (7.4
Radon	$kBq/m^3$ ) ore	11 µg	GBq)
		Total	>17 curies (>653
		10tal.	GBq)

Table 2.5 Natural radioactivity found in soil (ISU 2005)

\*\* Natural radioactivity found in a volume of soil that is 1 square mile, by 1 foot deep. The volume of soil used was  $7.894 \times 10^5 \text{ m}^3$ . Density of soil used was  $1.58 \text{ g/cm}^3$ . **2.3.4 Natural Radioactivity in the Ocean**: Water on earth including that in the sea has some radionuclides in it. Table 2.6 shows the natural radioactivity by the ocean (NAS 1971). Uranium, potassium, tritium, carbon-14 and Rubudioum-87 are the major naturally occurring radionuclides which are found in oceans.

Nuclide	Activity used in calculation	Activity in Ocean			
		Pacific	Atlantic	All Oceans	
Uranium	0.9 pCi/L	6 x 10 <sup>8</sup> Ci	3 x 10 <sup>8</sup> Ci	1.1 x 10 <sup>9</sup> Ci	
	(33 mBq/L)	(22 EBq)	(11 EBq)	(41 EBq)	
Potassium 40	300 pCi/L	2 x 10 <sup>11</sup> Ci	9 x 10 <sup>10</sup> Ci	3.8 x 10 <sup>11</sup> Ci	
	(11 Bq/L)	(7400 EBq)	(3300 EBq)	(14000 EBq)	
Tritium	0.016 pCi/L	1 x 10 <sup>7</sup> Ci	5 x 10 <sup>6</sup> Ci	2 x 10 <sup>7</sup> Ci	
	(0.6 mBq/L)	(370 PBq)	(190 PBq)	(740 PBq)	
Carbon 14	0.135 pCi/L	8 x 10 <sup>7</sup> Ci	4 x 10 <sup>7</sup> Ci	1.8 x 10 <sup>8</sup> Ci	
	(5 mBq/L)	(3 EBq)	(1.5 EBq)	(6.7 EBq)	
Rubidium 87	28 pCi/L	1.9 x 10 <sup>10</sup> Ci	9 x 10 <sup>9</sup> Ci	3.6 x 10 <sup>10</sup> Ci	
	(1.1 Bq/L)	(700 EBq)	(330 EBq)	(1300 EBq)	

Table 2.6 Natural radioactivity found in various oceans

**\*\*** Table is adopted from Idaho State University's radiation information network

**2.3.5 Radiation in Food**: Everything we eat is radioactive. The common radionuclides found in food are potassium, radium, uranium and their progeny. Table 2.7 gives a list of common foods and their levels of potassium and radium.

Food	K-40	Ra-226	
	pCi/kg	pCi/kg	
Banana	3,520	1	
Brazil Nuts	5,600	1,000-7,000	
Carrot	3,400	0.6-2	
White Potatoes	3,400	1-2.5	
Beer	390		
Red Meat	3,000	0.5	
Lima Bean	4,640		
raw			
Drinking water		0-0.17	

 Table 2.7 Natural radioactivity in food (Eisenbud & Gesell 1997)
## 2.4 Decay chains

## 2.4.1 Radioactive Decay

Most of the naturally radioactive materials and many fission products undergo decay through a series of transformation rather than in a single step. Until the final step, these radionuclides emit energy or particles with each transformation and become another type of radionuclides (EPA 2012). Radionuclide decay chains are important in planning for the management and disposal of radioactive waste. As radioactive decay processes are continuous, the concentration of the original radionuclide decreases, while the concentration of their decay products increases and then decreases as they undergo transformation as illustrated in Figure.2.3 The increasing concentration of decay products and activity is called ingrowth (EPA 2012).

To completely understand the buildup process it is essential to know the radioactive decay data. Once the parent radionuclide involved in the process is identified, the daughter progeny involved in the process of radiation exposure can be inferred.



Figure 2.3 Radioactive in growth (EPA 2012)

Natural decay chain consists of three radionuclides; uranium-238, uranium-235, and uranium-234. A fourth family member of naturally occurring nuclide, neptunium series, which originates in the parent element Pu-241. These radionuclides are known to existed briefly after their formation because their short half-life of 14 years. The only surviving member of the neptunium series is Bi-209 which is nearly stable with a half-life of 2\*10<sup>8</sup> years (Eisenbud and Gesell 1997).

The nucleus of radioactive elements is unstable and transforms into other elements typically emitting particles. Each of these nuclides decay to unstable daughter particles leading to a whole series of nuclides that terminate in to a stable lead. Under normal circumstances, in a naturally occurring material, the ratio of U-235 and U-238 is fixed and all nuclides in each of the series are in equilibrium. This process of emission of particles from a nucleus is known as radioactive decay. It is often accompanied by emission of the gamma radiation (IEER 2014).

#### **2.4.2 Natural Decay series**

#### 2.4.2.1 The Uranium Series – U-238

U-238 decays through a series of steps to become a stable form of lead (see Figure 2.3). U-238 have the longest half-life of 4.4 billion years. U-238 comprises 99.25% of natural uranium.U-238 decays by alpha emission into Th-234, which itself decays by beta emission to proactnium-234 (Pa-234), which decays by beta emission to U-234 and so on. Table 2.9 shows the important properties of the radionuclide of the U-238 decay chain.

In some cases, the half-life of a particular intermediate parent nuclide is less than that of the daughter (Pa-234/U-234, for example). If we are only dealing with Pa-234, we would expect there to be no radioactive equilibrium. However, for sources older than 10 half-lives of the longest lived progenitor, the half-life of each component, in this case the Pa-234 is effectively that of the U-238 series. This means that the measurement of any of the nuclides in the decay chain can be taken as an estimate of the U-238 activity as well as the other nuclides in the chain (Gilmore 2008). After a series of alpha and beta decays as shown in Table 2.9, the final stable isotope lead-206 is formed (IEER 2014). There are 14 radionuclides in the chain as shown in Table 2.8 so the total activity of such a source will be 14 times that of the parent, or of any individual nuclide (ARPANSA 2012).

Nuclide	Half-Life	Radiations	-
U-238	4.4 Billion Years	α	
Th-234	24 Days	β	
Pa-234m	1 Minute	β	
U-234	250,000 Years	α	
Th-230	75,000 Years	$lpha$ , $\gamma$	
Ra-226	16,00 Years	$lpha$ , $\gamma$	
Rn-222	3.8 days	$lpha$ , $\gamma$	
Po-218	3 Minutes	$lpha$ , $\gamma$	
Pb-214	27 Minutes	$eta,\gamma$	
Bi-214	20 Minutes	$eta,\gamma$	
Po-214	$1.6 * 10^{-6}$ Seconds	$lpha$ , $\gamma$	
Pb-210	22 Years	$eta,\gamma$	
Bi-210	5 Days	$eta,\gamma$	
Po-210	138 Days	$lpha$ , $\gamma$	

Table 2.8 Properties of the radionuclides of the U-238 decay chain

### 2.4.2.2 The thorium series- Th-232

The thorium decay series is shown in Table 2.9. There are a total of 10 decay stages with six of them releasing alpha particles (ignoring the number of minor decay branches). Four nuclides can be easily measured by gamma spectrometry; Ac-228, Bi-212, Pb-212 and Tl-208.

Nuclide	Half-life	Radiations
Th-232	14 Billions Years	$\alpha, \beta, \gamma$
Ra-228	6 Years	β
Ac-228	6 Hours	$eta,\gamma$
Th-228	2 Years	α
Ra-224	4 days	$lpha$ , $\gamma$
Rn-220	1 Minutes	α
Po-216	0.1 Seconds	α
Pb-212	10 Hours	$eta,\gamma$
Bi-212	1 Hour	$\alpha$ , $\beta$ , $\gamma$
Po-212	3*10 <sup>-7</sup> Seconds	$\alpha$ , $\beta$ , $\gamma$
TI-208	3 Minutes	$eta,\gamma$

 Table 2.9 Properties of the radioactivity of the Th-232 decay chain
 2012)

\*\* Table is adopted from Australian radiation protection and nuclear safety agency (AR-PANSA 2011).

## 2.4.2.3 The actinium series- U-235

U-235 comprises 0.72% of natural uranium. The decay series is shown in Table 2.10 and is comprises of 11 decay stages with the emission of seven alpha particles (ignoring the number of minor decay branches). Within this series, only U-235 can be measured itself. Th-227, Ra-223, Rn-219 can be measured with high uncertainty. Measurement of daughter

nuclides can provide useful information confirming the direct U-235 measurement or giving insight into the disruption of the decay series. The total activity of the nuclides in this series is eleven times that of the U-235 activity.

Nuclide	Half- Life	Radiation
U-235	7.04*10 <sup>8</sup> Y	α,Υ
Th-231	1.06 d	β,Υ
Pa-231	3.28*10 <sup>4</sup> y	α,Υ
Ac-227	21.77 у	β
Th-227 & Fr-223	18.72 d/ 22.0 m	$\alpha, \Upsilon / \beta, \Upsilon$
Ra-223	11.44 d	α,Υ
Rn-219	3.96s	α,Υ
Po-215	1.78 ms	α
Pb-211	36.1 m	β,Υ
Bi-211	2.14 m	α,Υ
TI-207	4.77 m	β
Pb-201	stable	None

Table 2.10 actinium decay series – 235 U (Gilmore 2007)

# 2.4.3 Radon gas and Radon loss

Ra-226, a member of the U-238 decay chain, decays by alpha- particle emission and has a half-life of 1600 years. Radon is a noble gas and occurs as non-polar, monoatomic molecules. All the decay series discussed previously have, within them, a radon isotope. Radon is an inert gas. It can normally be trapped within a solid sample. Radon can escape by grinding the sample and most of it decays rapidly because of its short

half-life. In reality, this would alter the total activity of the sample and the total dose rate from the sample. However, the half-life of Rn-219 in the actinium series, and the half-life of Rn-220 in the thorium series, are very short and even though radon escapes, equilibrium will be reestablished (Gilmore 2007).

The seventh nuclide in the U-238 series decay chain is Rn-222, with a half-life of 3.8 days. After a loss of Rn-222, there is ample time for the decay of the daughter nuclides preceding Pb-210 before re-growth of the Rn-222. Loss of radon would affect total activity. We can solve this by encapsulating the sample and waiting for about 10 half-life of Rn-222 to allow equilibrium--say one month (Gilmore 2007).

## 2.4.4 K-40

Out of three naturally occurring radioactive potassium, only K-40 is unstable having a half-life of 1.3 billion years. K-40 decays by beta-particle emission to Ca-40 (89%) and by electron capture to Ar-40 (11%), and produces 1.46 MeV gamma rays after electron capture decay. K-40 is present at 0.0117% by mass in natural potassium. The specific activity of potassium is 20 kBq/kg. The presence of potassium in ore varies from 0.3% to 4.5%. The activity concentration varies from 90 to 1400 Bq/kg. Some basalts and sand are low in potassium whereas granites and other basalts have higher concentration of potassium. About 110 Tbq of potassium is added to the soil of the United States in the form of fertilizers (Guimond 1978). Seawater contains K-40 at 11 kBq/m<sup>3</sup>. K-40 is the predominant radioactive component in common foods and humans because of its relative abundance and mobility. Its energetic beta-particle emission causes it to be an important contributor to the dose in humans from natural radionuclides (NAS 1999).

Potassium in of humans is under homeostatic control and is little influenced by environmental variations. A person who weighs 70 kg contains about 140 g of potassium, most of which is in muscles. Potassium content of the human body is around 4 kBq. NCRP has estimated that K-40 delivers annual dose of 18 mrem to the soft tissues and 14 mrem to the bone.

# 2.4.5 Rubidium-87 (Rb-87)

The primordial beta- emitting radionuclide Rb-87 with a half-life of  $4.75*10^{10}$  y is present in the environment and the human tissue. The average annual effective dose equivalent from Rb-87 is 0.3-0.6 mrem (UNSCEAR).

#### 2.5 TENORMs Standards and Guidelines

The Conference of Radiation Control Program Directors (CRCPD) created a special commission to develop and suggest state regulations for the control of TENORM. Its 1978 task force on natural radioactivity contamination problems (CRCPD 1978), prepared in cooperation with EPA's office of Radiation Programs, one of the first assessments of the scope of the problem and the potential radiation control measures. Since 1990, CRCPD has published Suggested State Regulations for the Control of Radiation (SSRCR). CRCPD has drafted TENORM regulations as part N of SSRCR (Reynolds 1995). A summary of part N CRCPD 1997 are given below (NAS 1999).

- An annual total effective dose equivalent (excluding radon and its progeny) because of operations, uses, or transfers of TENORM should not exceed 1mSv (100 mrem) for the general population.
- Use, transfer or disposal of TENORM is to be conducted to prevent accumulation of radon in residential structures, schools, and public building in concentrations exceeding 150 Bq/m<sup>3</sup> (4 pcCi/L).
- For radium-bearing TENORM, materials containing Ra-226 or Ra-228 at less than
   0.2 Bq/g (5 pCi/g) are exempt from licensing.
- 4. Land may not be released for unrestricted use where the soil concentration of Ra-226 or Ra-228 (averaged over any 100 m<sup>2</sup> and to a depth of 15 cm) exceeds 0.2 Bq/g (5 pCi/g).
- 5. Disposal methods used within uranium mill tailings regulated under 40 CFR 192 are generally acceptable for TENORM.

## 2.5.1 International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)

The recommended exemption levels for naturally occurring radionuclide other than radon are, as given by IAEA given below. In each case, all decay products are assumed to present and in equilibrium.

- 1. Natural uranium or Thorium: an activity concentration of 1 Bq/g (27pCi/g) and a total activity of 103 Bq (27 nCi).
- Ra-226: an activity concentration of 10 Bq/g (270 pCi/g) and a total activity of 104 Bq (270 nCi).
- Ra-228: an activity concentration of 10 Bq/g (270 pCi/g) and a total activity of 105 Bq (2.7 μCi).
- Pb-210: an activity concentration of 10 Bq/g (270 pCi/g) and a total activity of 104 Bq (270nCi).

Each case discussed above are assumed to be present and in equilibrium.

## 2.5.2 EPA vs NCRP guidelines on TENORMs

EPA has issued proposed federal guidance on radiation protection of the public that includes an annual dose limit of 1mSv (100 mrem) for all controlled sources combined, including human- made radionuclide and TENORM other than indoor radon (EPA 1994).

In contrast, NCRP developed separate recommendations that remedial actions should be undertaken when the annual dose from natural sources only, other radon, exceeds 5mSv (500 mrem). Although, direct comparison of EPA and NCRP guidelines is not straightforward, the proposed EPA guidance, which applies to all sources to TENORM combined, should in most cases be considerably more restrictive than NCRP's recommended- action level (NAS 1999).

#### 2.5.3 Standards for Uranium and Thorium Mill Tailings

EPA's current standards for uranium and thorium mill tailings can be found in 40 CFR part 192. These standards are concerned with control and cleanup of residual radioactive materials at or near inactive uranium- and thorium processing sites. Standards for uranium and thorium mill tailings do not apply to TENORM, because they apply only to radioactive materials regulated under the Atomic Energy Act. However, because mill tailing contain naturally occurring materials radionuclides, the standards can be used as a model for regulating TENORM. The following statements summarize the applicability of the various guidelines and regulations to TENORM, except the guidance for indoor radon (NAS 1999).

- 1. Existing federal guidance on radiation protection of the public and EPA guidelines apply to all sources of exposure to TENORM, except indoor radon.
- Standards for radioactivity in drinking radioactivity in drinking water 40 CFR part 141 apply to TENORM from any source.
- Standards for liquid discharges from mines or mills used to produce or process uranium, radium, and vanadium ores in 40 CFR part 1440 apply to TENORM for specified sources.
- Standards for cleanup of radioactivity contaminated CERCLA sites in 40 CFR part 300 apply to TENORM.

# 2.6 Hypothesis

Technologically Enhanced Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials (TENORM) are prevalent throughout the process. Some elevation and variation in photon dose rate was expected. Laboratory results can be associated and correlated with dose measurements. GammaTRACER results can be correlated with industrial data. Some of the hypothesis made for this project are listed below:

#### Null Hypothesis (H1, 0): NORM is enriched to TENORM.

## Alternative Hypothesis (H<sub>1, a</sub>): TENORM is not present in ore samples.

Decision rule 1: It will be considered that TENORM is present in soil samples only if the activity of the radionuclide is greater than two times its activity of background uncertainty.

# **Chapter 3: Methods and Materials**

# **3.1 GammaTRACER**

GammaTRACER is an autonomous measuring probe for the continuous measurement of gamma dose rates for environmental monitoring. Energy saving chip technology enables maintenance-free use of GammaTRACER for at least five years. Measured values can be obtained of any time via an interactive infrared interface. The communication and analyzing software Gamma View enables access to the stored data.

GammaTRACER is equipped with two independent counter channels which are each complemented with a Geiger- Muller counter tube. The actual complement of the counter tubes depends both on the indicted dose rate quality as well as on the desired measuring range (Genitorn manual). Figure 3.1 shows the photograph of GammaTRACER.



Figure 3.1 Photograph of GammaTRACER

GammaTRACER can be carried anywhere and can be used to count continuously for 5 years without any maintenance. The GammaTRACER can be used to measure gamma photon dose rates continuously in a chosen time frame. It can measure photon dose rates in ten minutes intervals and can also point out maximum and minimum values of measured photon dose rates for each interval. Variation of photon dose rates can be easily measured with the GammaTRACER since it gives time and date of maximum measured dose rate.

## 3.2 Reasons for choosing GammaTRACER in this project

Radioactive and radioactive substances are natural and permanent features of the environment. The risk associated with the radiation can be restricted but not eliminated entirely (IAEA 1996). The first thing people need to do to prevent radiation exposure is to measure the radiation exposure. Once the amount of radiation exposure and pathway of radiation is known, ways for radiation restriction can be planned. It was important for this project to find a suitable low maintenance portable detector to measure a radioactivity at the Thompson Creek Mining Company.

Thomson Creek Mining Company is located several hours away by automobile from Pocatello, Idaho. It was impractical to travel and count natural radioactivity every day. Since GammaTRACER is a portable device, two units were shipped from the ISU campus once a month. GammaTRACER probes were kept in various parts of the facility. They were then sent back to EML every month to transfer the collected data for analysis. The process was repeated for 5 months until sufficient data was collected. Below are some other reasons for choosing the GammaTRACER in this project.

- 1. Available at EML and can be used free of cost.
- 2. An autonomous measuring probe.
- 3. Cheap and highly portable device.
- 4. Good tool for environmental monitoring of natural radiation.
- 5. Environmental monitoring in areas with weak infrastructure.
- Sensitivity range of 20 nSv/hr 10 mSv/hr which is appropriate for measuring low levels of natural radiation.
- 7. Dose rate variability in the process of natural radiation can be predicted easily.

Disadvantages of using GammaTRACER

 Models of GammaTRACER used on this project were vintage and only work with the Windows 95 operating system.

Two GammaTRACER units with serial numbers, GF1142 and GF1159, were used for two weeks in 10 minutes interval to measure the gamma dose rates at Thompson Creek Mining Company. Table 2.11 shows the calibration information. Appendix A shows the detail calibration information of GammaTRACER. According to the calibration certificates, both types of tracers should respond in a similar manner. However, slight differences in the detector response were observed. Detectors response at high photon dose rates was found to be similar for both detectors. Figure 3.2 shows that both detectors were equally sensitive when they were exposed to higher photon dose rates. At lower photon dose rates, however, some discrepancy between detectors were observed. Figure 3.3 shows that GF1159 gave higher number of the photon dose rates compared to GF1142. For given place and time, GF1159 was found to be 14% efficient than GF1142.

Instrument	GF1159	GF1142
Sensitivity range	20nSv/h - 10 mSv/hr	20nSv/h $- 10$ mSv/hr
Energy Range	48keV to 200 MeV	48keV to 200 MeV
Date of calibration	04/09/2014	04/15/2014
Calibration Source	Cs-137 at 662 KeV	Cs-137 at 662 KeV

# **Table 2.11 Calibration Information for GammaTRACER**



Figure 3.2 Detector response at higher dose rates GF1142 vs GF1159



Figure 3.3 Detector response at lower dose rates GF1142 Vs GF115

# 3.3 High Purity Germanium (HPGe) Gamma Detectors

High purity germanium (HPGe) gamma detectors are widely used detectors to identify and quantify radionuclides because of their superior energy resolution. Spectra of energy distributions emitted as a result of radioactive decay are arranged by channels which indicate the values of energies (Gilmore 2008). Peak area indicates the number of counts from which quantity of radionuclide can be determined. Before counting samples, it was necessary to perform energy and efficiency calibrations of the HPGe systems. In order to calibrate the spectrometer properly, calibration standards should be prepared with matrices of similar composition and density, similar concentration for the radionuclide, and in the same geometry as the real samples.

Efficiency calibration of the detector refers to the detection of gamma rays from the given source. Usually, the efficiency of the source detector decreased with the increased photon

energy. Calibration is done using sources with known gamma-energies to assign photon energy to each channel on the system. Resolution calibrations are done in the detecting system. Full width at half maximum (FWHW) can be done to get qualitative information. The calibration standard sources are normally made in the shape of a cylinder, Marinelli beaker or other radically symmetrical object. Fisherbrand<sup>TM</sup> wide- mouth polypropylene Jars were used as shown in the Figure 3.4. The jar has a total capacity of 500 mL with a height of 9.6 cm (3.8 inch). The color of the jar used was natural as shown in the picture.



Fig 3.4 Geometry used to count samples in gamma detector

## **Absolute and Relative Efficiency**

Absolute efficiency of a detector (E) can be determined by the equation below

 $Efficiency = \frac{NetArea}{(Livetime)(Activity)(Yield)} Equation 3.1$ 

Where A is Activity in Bq.

$$A (Bq) = \frac{\text{Net Area}}{(\text{Total Time})*(\text{Efficiency})*(\text{Yield})}$$
Equation 3.2

Equation 3.1 was used while computing the net activity of identified radionuclide. Relative efficiency is the ratio of absolute efficiency of a detector to the efficiency of a standard which is shown numerically,

Relative efficiency = 
$$\frac{\text{Absolute Efficiency(HpGe)}}{\text{Efficiencyof the standard Na(TI)}}$$
 Equation 3.3

Absolute peak efficiency of a detector is a function of many factors, such as gamma ray energy, sample size, sample density and source detector response and source- detector distance. In order to have good a result, the chemical composition, shape, density, and geometry of a counting sample needs to be compatible with a standard source. Sometimes, it is impossible to find a calibration source which is identical to the sample of interest. Under these circumstances, correction factors need to be applied when the differences are significant (Shi 2008).

These corrections can be performed either by empricial measurement or by Monte Carlo based computer software. Some exapmple of commercialy available software which can be used to perform these types of corrections are LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup>, ISOCS<sup>TM</sup>, GESPECOR<sup>®</sup>,

and ORTEC-ANGLE<sup>®</sup>. Regardless of what software or algorithms are used, the uncertainty of these corrections is largely dependent on the accuracy of information about detector response and physical parameters, range of energies in the sample, and the geometries of the sample. Most calculations performed by Monte Carlo simulations are limited to radially symmetric geometries, such as cylinders and Marinelli beakers (Shi 2008).

For non-destructive counting of irregularly shaped samples, it may not be technically possible to obtain empirical correction factors for a specific geometry. Therefore, while counting irregularly shaped samples with no identical standard source available, it is only possible to estimate the efficiencies for the unrepresentative samples, either by empirical measurement or by software simulation such as WinnerTrack<sup>TM</sup>.

There were two HPGe gamma detectors available in EML to count ore samples. Canberra (GC2520 with relative efficiency 0.25) and Ortec (GEM-FX8530P4 with relative efficiency 0.449) detectors were used to count ore samples. The detectors will hereby be referred as "Canberra" and "Ortec". Table 3.1 shows the input parameters for high purity gamma detectors which were used to count ore samples. In-order to find an efficiency correction factor for non-typical cylindrical ore samples, GESPECOR<sup>®</sup> was used for ORTEC and LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup> was used for Canberra. The dead layer and detector holder thickness were finely tuned by changing thickness at various steps of 0.05mm to 0.1 mm to make the computed geometry closer to the true efficiency.

	Canberra (cm)	Ortec (cm)
Crystal radius	2.55	4.245
Crystal length	5.2	3.35
Relative efficiency	0.25	0.449
inner contact radius	0.375	0.545
inner contact length	3.65	1
thickness of dead layer (face)	0.05	0.0001
thickness of dead layer (side)	0.05	0.05
distance from active face to window	0.5	0.5
detector holder face thickness	0.11	0.0015
detector holder side thickness	0.11	0.07
end cap diameter	7.6	10.8
end cap window thickness	0.15	0.09
end cap side thickness	0.15	0.15

Table 3.1 LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup> and GESPECOR<sup>®</sup> input parameters for gamma detectors

\*\* Efficiency for the 1332 KeV Co-60 line relative to 3" by 3" Na (TI) scintillation crystal

All the ore samples collected from Thompson Mining facility were counted in the Can-

berra (CAN) and Ortec (ORT) detectors for 60,000 seconds. Reasons for using high Pu-

rity gamma detectors in the project are discussed below.

- 1. Environmental Monitoring Laboratory at ISU has high purity gamma detectors which could be used free of cost.
- 2. The end cap material for Canberra was Aluminum whereas for Ortec it was car-

bon fiber. Ortec has a higher efficiency than that of Canberra.

- 3. Canberra was calibrated only in the region of 50 to 2000 keV.
- 4. Ortec has higher efficiency because of thin carbon fiber and wider energy range of 50 to 3000 keV.
- 5. Gamma detectors utilize nondestructive analysis for sample counting.
- 6. It is a relatively fast and inexpensive technique that gives immediate results.

#### **Chapter 4: Results and Discussions**

# 4.1 Photon Dose Rates at Various Locations

GammaTRACER was continuously measuring the dose rates in the air at the height of 30,000 feet while they were shipped after repair from Germany to Idaho. All the measured values of dose rates were transferred to find the dose rates of Frankfurt, Germany, and at high altitude. Also, photon dose rates of Pocatello background were measured using GammaTRACER. Figures 4.1 & 4.2 shows dose rates measured at Frankfurt, Idaho and at high altitude for both detectors.

The average values of detector measured dose rates measured by GammaTRACER at higher altitude were found to be  $2770\pm 258$  nSv/hr and  $2750\pm 249$  nSv/hr respectively. The average background dose rates of Pocatello and Frankfurt were found to be  $134\pm 9.60$  nSv/hr and  $91.0\pm 9.01$  nSv/hr respectively. Figure 4.1 shows that detector measured dose rates were higher in Pocatello than in Frankfurt Germany. Higher dose rates at Pocatello were due to higher altitude. Dose rates measured at higher altitude were found to be almost 33.0 times higher than the background values measured at Pocatello.

Table 4.1 detector measured dose rates in various places.			
Unit	nSv/hr	nSv/hr	nSv/hr
where	GF1142 High Altitude	GF1159 High Altitude	Pocatello
MAX	3160	3090	143
MIN	2220	2210	86.0
AVERAGE	2770	2750	134



Figure 4.1 Detector measured photon dose rates by GF1142 at various locations



Figure 4.2 Detector measured photon dose rates by GF1159 at various locations

## 4.2 Results obtained from Thompson Creek Mining Company

The first phase of the result was obtained using GammaTRACER implanted at various locations in Thompson Creek Mining Company. Thompson Creek is a facility where there could be with numerous locations where GammaTRACER can be kept to monitor photon dose rates. Monitoring every point of the facility wasn't the main focus of interest of this project. Dr. BJ Bryant, Mill Tech Services Superintendent at Thompson Creek Mining Company, suggested the possible locations where there could be high probability of having elevated photon dose rates and variability of photon dose rates. About 10 locations were selected and photon rates were counted using GammaTRACER. GammaTRACERs were kept at various locations and counted every 10 minutes for about two weeks. The names of the location along with a series of obtained photon dose rates graphs are given in Figure 4.3.1 through 4.3.10. Figure 4.3.1 shows that photon dose rates at Scavenger tail were high at that period of time because of reagent choice they used at that period of time. They have added a xanthate collector (sodium isobutyl xanthate) to try to send  $FeS_2$  to the concentrate. Rough flowchart of GammaTRACER locations inside the Thompson Creek Mining Company can be found in Appendix K.



Figure 4.3.1 Photon dose rates at Scavenger Tail (ST)



Figure 4.3.2 Photon dose rates at under little thickener



Figure 4.3.3 Photon dose rates at Deglomeration



Figure 4.3.4 Photon dose rates at Rougher Concentrate



Figure 4.3.5 Photon dose rates at Stock tank 7



Figure 4.3.6 Photon dose rates at Regrind #1



Figure 4.3.7 Photon dose rates in between leach tank 3 & 4



Figure 4.3.8 Photon dose rates at Dust Scrubber



Figure 4.3.9 Photon dose rates at End of the Lab



Figure 4.3.10 Photon dose rates at Pyrite Rougher concentrate

Out of 10 chosen locations, only one location Pyrite Rougher Concentrate (PRC) was found to be have variability of photon dose rates as shown in the Figure 4.3.10. The total photon dose rates obtained on all other locations were found to be comparable with Pocatello background dose rates (see Figures 4.1 to 4.9). Pyrite Rougher concentrate was the only place where variability in photon dose rates was obtained. For quality assurance purposes, a recount of the photon dose rates at PRC was performed for one month using both GammaTRACER. Figure 4.4 and 4.5 shows the recount of the photon dose rates at PRC using GammaTRACER. Graphs obtained for photon dose rates from both detectors supports the initial claim that PRC has both variability and elevated photon dose rates.



Figure 4.4 Recount of Photon dose rates at PRC using GF1142



Figure 4.5 Recount of photon dose rates at PRC using GF1159

For further verification of the results, some ore samples were collected from locations inside the facility. Some of the ore samples collected represented same places where GammaTRACER were kept. For quality assurance purposes, two of the obtained ore samples were made split. Information regarding ore samples is given in the table 4.2. Dr. Bryant Bryan collected the samples and shipped to EML. Heights were different for each samples because Dr. Bryant shipped different amount or ores. Bulk densities were lower because of air space between the ore samples. I and II represents split of same locations. Collection date of all samples was December 25<sup>th</sup> 2014. First count of sample was done starting 27<sup>th</sup> December 2014. Second count of ore samples was done in last week of January 2015. Various locations with corresponding activity where ore samples were collected at Thompson Creek Mining Company can be found in Appendix J.

Location with	Sample height		Bulk density
Sample ID	(cm)	weight (g)	(g/cm <sup>3</sup> )
Rougher Tail (RT) Pyrite Rougher Concentrate	5.58	422.0	1.10
(PRC) Scavenger Tail	8.38	388.10	0.95
(ST)	0.70	28.40	0.90
Final Tail (FT) Flotation Feed	0.70	41.10	1.03
(FF-I) Flotation Feed	7.62	476.10	1.10
(FF-II) Combined Tail	7.62	463.00	1.07
(CT)	8.12	433.40	0.94
Plant Tail (PT-I)	7.87	499.50	1.11
Plant Tail (PT-II)	7.87	461.60	1.03

Table 4.2 Ore sample information

#### 4.3 Results obtained from High Purity HPGe Gamma Detectors

### **4.3.1 Efficiency determination:**

Various ore samples from different locations with different geometries were counted in HPGe gamma detectors. Energy calibration was done using a mixed gamma source available at EML. Efficiency calibration was essential to find out the exact activity and the identity of the radionuclides.

Even though the sample of interest was ore (rock and soil), a water source was used to determine the efficiency of various geometry samples from various locations. In order to verify there was no difference between sample ore and water samples in terms of efficiency, the efficiency of sample ore vs. water at various heights was created by using Lab-SOCS<sup>TM</sup>. The bulk density of various geometry lines in between the range of 0.9 - 1.03 g/cm<sup>3</sup>.

Empirical efficiency was calculated by using the original certificate provided by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (See Appendix C for original certificate). Figure 4.6 shows that the efficiencies between sample ore and water samples at various heights overlap. Requirement of density correction was rejected because the efficiency curve of sample ore vs. water for various geometries clearly overlap. Density of sample was not an issue while finding efficiency but height of the sample was.



Figure 4.6 Efficiency of ore and water at various heights

Initially the plan was to use available software to determine the efficiency of ore samples with various geometries. LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup> and GESPECOR<sup>®</sup> were used to find out the efficiency of sample ore at various heights for Canberra and Ortec. In order to verify that efficiencies given by LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup> and GESPECOR<sup>®</sup> were trustworthy, a standard liquid calibration source was obtained from the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Graphs were plotted between empirical efficiencies and efficiencies obtained from GESPECOR<sup>®</sup> and LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup> for various geometry. GESPECOR<sup>®</sup> efficiency created for Ortec failed to match the empirical efficiency but, LabSOCS<sup>TM</sup> efficiency created for Canberra exactly matched the empirical efficiency (See Appendix D for empirical efficiencies vs. software efficiency at various geometries). In order to have a uniform result, empirical

efficiencies were used to find the exact activity concentration of the radionuclides responsible. Figure 4.7 shows empirical efficiencies generated from the FDA calibration standard at various ore heights. Exact values of efficiencies can be found in Appendix F. Figure 4.7 shows that geometries with lower heights were found to have higher efficiency values than the geometries with higher heights. Geometries with lower heights had less mass absorption than the geometries with higher heights which resulted in higher efficiency.



Figure 4.7 Empirical efficiencies of ore samples at various heights

### 4.3.2 Activity of Identified radionuclides

There were five common radionuclides identified in each sample. All the activity obtained from the first and second the count from Ortec and Canberra detectors were averaged. (See Appendix E for separate activity of radionuclide for 4 different counts). They were: K-40, Pb-212, Bi-214, Pb-21 and Tl-208. All the identified radionuclides can be correlated to Tables 2.3. Table 4.3.1 through 4.3.10 show the activity of different radionuclides in different ore samples. The values of background activity was found to be 0.00466  $\pm$  0.000212 Bq/g. All the values of identified radionuclides were found to be higher than two times the uncertainty of background activity which satisfies the null hypothesis 1.

Figure 4.8 shows that the activity of K-40 was found to be dominant in most of the samples ranging from 0.923 – 1.09 Bq/g. Bi-214 was found in all geometries with very small activity except for PRC and ST. Bi-214 was found higher in the geometry PRC and ST with the activity of 0.209 & 0.316 Bq/g respectively. Tl-208 was found in each sample with very small activity but contributed a lot in photon dose rates because of a higher energy line. Some of the higher energy lines corresponding to Tl-208 were (860, 927, 982, 109, and 2614) keV. Pb-212 was found to be in each ore sample but had a negligible contribution to the total photon dose rates. Activity of Bi-214 & Tl-208 were found in lesser quantities but had significant contributions on the photon dose rates which will be discussed in next section.


Figure 4.8 Activity of various Samples

Table 4.3.1 Radionuclides	with average activity for sample CT

. . .

	Average Activity	Uncertainty
sample ID:CT	Bq/g	
K-40	1.09E+00	2.90E-02
Pb-212	2.56E-02	9.81E-04
Bi-214	6.52E-02	4.34E-03
Pb-214	6.71E-02	1.47E-03
T1-208	9.15E-03	1.18E-04

....

Table 4.3.2 Radionuclides with average activity for sample PT-I

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: PT-I	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	9.92E-01	2.18E-02
Pb-212	1.96E-02	5.77E-04
Bi-214	4.36E-02	8.83E-04
Pb-214	4.32E-02	7.74E-04
T1-208	7.87E-03	7.95E-04

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: PRC	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	9.23E-01	1.70E-02
Pb-212	4.24E-02	4.24E-02
Bi-214	2.09E-01	3.22E-03
Pb-214	1.95E-01	1.95E-01
T1-208	1.62E-02	1.35E-03

Table 4.3.3 Radionuclides with average activity for sample PRC

# Table 4.3.4 Radionuclides with average activity for sample PT-II

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: PT-II	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	1.08E+00	2.38E-02
Pb-212	2.18E-02	6.98E-04
Bi-214	4.80E-02	9.63E-04
Pb-214	4.72E-02	8.30E-04
T1-208	8.75E-03	8.69E-04

Table 4.3.5 Radionuclides with average activity for sample FF-I

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: FF-I	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	1.03E+00	2.26E-02
Pb-212	2.48E-02	7.26E-04
Bi-214	4.20E-02	8.65E-04
Pb-214	4.19E-02	1.83E-02
T1-208	7.97E-03	1.39E-04

Table 4.3.6 Radionuclides	with avera	age activity	for samp	ple FF	-II
---------------------------	------------	--------------	----------	--------	-----

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: FF-II	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	1.08E+00	2.36E-02
Pb-212	2.34E-02	5.75E-04
Bi-214	4.06E-02	8.52E-04
Pb-214	4.02E-02	6.99E-04
T1-208	9.07E-03	8.17E-04

		Uncertainty
sample ID: RT	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	9.32E-01	1.99E-02
Pb-212	1.84E-02	5.46E-04
Bi-214	7.02E-02	1.15E-03
Pb-214	6.34E-02	8.47E-04
T1-208	7.16E-02	7.21E-03

Table 4.3.7 Radionuclides with average activity for sample RT

### Table 4.3.8 Radionuclides with average activity for sample ST

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: ST	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	1.15E+00	3.80E-02
Pb-212	4.63E-02	2.20E-03
Bi-214	3.16E-01	5.90E-03
Pb-214	3.17E-01	5.07E-03
T1-208	1.04E-01	2.87E-02

<b>Table 4.3.9</b>	Radionuclides	with a	verage a	activity	for s	sample	FT
			· •				

		Uncertainty
Sample ID: FT	Average Activity Bq/g	
K-40	1.11E+00	3.24E-02
Pb-212	2.88E-02	1.18E-03
Bi-214	5.27E-02	1.87E-03
Pb-214	5.55E-02	1.42E-03
T1-208	9.82E-03	6.13E-04

### 4.3.3 Photon dose rates:

Some assumptions were made before computing photon dose rates from various samples. Computed estimates of the percentage contribution of radionuclides to dose rates were made without regard to true geometries considerations or point kernel methods. The point of interest was the percentage contributions to the doses, therefore simple point source dose estimates were computed at a distance of 1 meter. Gamma ray dose constants were used while computing the values of photon dose rates at various locations. The gamma ray dose constant is defined as the dose rate at a specific distance from a given amount of a photon-emitting radionuclide (IEM 1997). Table 4.4 is the list of gamma ray constants for a variety of radionuclides, in units rem/hr at a distance of 1 meter from a 1Ci source. Total photon dose rates from one kilogram of the geometries were computed (See Appendix G for values of photon dose rates from both gamma detectors).

	Gamma constant (Rem/hr)	Gamma Constant (Sv/hr) @ 1m from 1 Ci
Radionuclides	@ 1m from 1 Ci source	Source
K-40	8.17E-02	8.17E-04
Pb-212	2.73E-01	2.73E-03
Bi-214	8.39E-01	8.39E-03
Pb-214	3.23E-01	3.23E-03
T1-208	1.70E+00	1.70E-02

 Table 4.4 Gamma ray constants for various radionuclides (IEM 1997)

Table 4.5 shows the total photon dose rate per kilogram emitted by various samples. ST was responsible for the highest amount of photon dose rates per kilogram of sample i.e. 0.17 nSv/hr\*kg. PRC was contributing photon dose rates of approximately 0.01 nSv/hr\*kg. All other samples contributed nearly equal amount of photon dose rates ranging from 0.04-0.05 nSv/hr\*kg.

		Uncertainty
Sample Geometry	nSv/hr*kg	(one Sigma)
ST	1.72E-01	3.87E-03
PT-I	4.08E-02	1.13E-03
PT-II	4.52E-02	1.30E-03
PRC	9.59E-02	7.57E-03
FF-I	4.22E-02	8.57E-04
FF-II	4.29E-02	1.25E-03
RT	4.68E-02	6.42E-03
СТ	5.05E-02	5.52E-03
FT	4.70E-02	4.42E-03

Table 4.5 Computed photon dose rates per hour per kilogram of various samples.

Photon dose rates estimated from PT-I and PT-II were 0.041 and 0.045 nSv/hr\*kg respectively as shown in Table 4.5. Photon dose rates emitted from FF-I & FF-II were 0.042 & 0.043 nSv/hr\*kg respectively. Both of the splits were within two standard deviations to each other. Bi-214 was responsible for 22% of the total photon dose rates in PT- I and PT-II. Also, Bi-214 contributed 20% of the total photon dose rates in sample FT-I & FT-II. Potassium was found to be dominant in both splits (PT & FT) contributing about 55% of the total photon dose rates.

Computed total photon dose rates per kilogram given by different geometries were uniform for most of the samples (see Figure 4.9). For energy lines not associated with five common radionuclides, doses were computed using the fundamental principle (see Appendix I for calculation method). Only PRC and ST were significantly different than all other samples. Computed total photon dose rates were unchanged for each ore sample relative to the first and second counts because the samples were already in equilibrium at the first count. The initial concern about variability due to ingrowth or disequilibrium of activity of various nuclides in the decay series was not supported by the gamma detector results. All the samples were found to be in equilibrium.



Figure 4.9 Total Computed Photon dose rates for various samples

Figure 4.10 shows that about 96% of the total photon dose rates could be attributed from the five radionuclides: K-40, Pb-212, Bi-214, and Pb-214 & Tl-208. Only 4% of total photon dose rates was contributed by identified peaks. Figure 4.10 shows the estimated percentage distribution of identified radionuclides which contributed to the total photon dose rates. In most of the samples except for PRC and ST, about 50% of the total photon dose rates were contributed by K-40 which supported the null hypothesis 2. In PRC and ST, Bi-214 was dominant and contributed about 50 and 40 percent of the total photon dose rates respectively. For samples PRC and ST, K-40 was responsible only for about 20% of the total photon dose rates.



Figure 4.10 Contribution of various radionuclide in total photon dose rates

Pb-212 was identified in all of the geometries but contributed less than 2% of the total photon dose rates. TI-208 was found to be present in all geometries. Percentage contribution of TI-208 varied in each sample. In sample ST, TI-208 contributed 28% of the total photon dose rates whereas in sample FT, TI-208 contributed just 7% of the total photon dose rates. After K-40, Bi-214 was dominant in most of the samples.

In order to find which energy range was contributing the most photon dose rate, all the photon dose rates between the intervals of 100 keV were summed. Figure 4.11.1 through 4.11.9 shows the distribution of photon dose rates at various energy ranges. As predicted earlier, K-40 with energy range (1400-1500) keV, was found dominant in most of the samples. All the identified five radionuclides have several energy lines so, photon dose rates are distributed throughout the bar graph.



Figure 4.11.1Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore ST



Figure 4.11.2 Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore PT-I



Figure 4.11.3 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore PT-II



Figure 4.11.4 Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore PRC



Figure 4.11.5 Percentage Photon dose rates sample ore FF-I



Figure 4.11.6 Percentage Photon dose rates from sample ore FF-II



Figure 4.11.7 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore RT



Figure 4.11.8 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore CT



Figure 4.11.9 Percentage photon dose rates from sample ore FT

#### **4.3.4** Comparison of GammaTRACER results with gamma detector result:

Pyrite Rougher Concentrate (PRC), Scavenger Tail (ST) and Rougher Concentrate (RC) were the locations where both GammaTRACERs were kept and ore samples were collected. It was extremely difficult to compare the results between the GammaTRACER and gamma detectors because of the following reasons.

- 1. Area and mass covered by the GammaTRACER were unknown.
- 2. Soil samples obtained for gamma detector may not accurately represent the area of soil covered by the GammaTRACERs.

Table 4.6 shows the comparison of GammaTRACER and gamma detector results. A factor of GammaTRACER dose rates values vs. GammaTRACER background dose rates values were obtained. Also, a factor of gamma detector dose rates vs. background dose rates were obtained. Location PRC was found to have a factor of about 2 in both cases. In location RT, obtained factor for GammaTRACER was 3.8 whereas, for gamma detector was 1.

Photon dose rates obtained in the location ST by GammaTRACER was 10714 nSv/hr. Values were high because of the reagent choice that was used at that period of time. A xanthate collector (sodium isobutyl xanthate) was added to attempt to send FeS<sub>2</sub> to the concentrate. The factor of GammaTRACER vs. background was 75 whereas, for gamma detector was only 3.89. The similarities between the results was that factors were high in both cases but was difficult to compare because samples weren't collected

at the same time as GammaTRACER measurements. From these results, it can be determined with relative certainty that no correction can be made from these GammaTRACER and ore sample measurements.

Gamma dose rates nSv/hr						
	Gamma 1 Gamma	FRACER		G Gamma	amma Detector	
Location	TRACER	Background	Factor	Detector	Background	Factor
PRC	265	143	1.85	0.090	0.044	2.03
ST	10714	143	74.92	0.172	0.044	3.89
RT	551	143	3.85	0.047	0.044	1.06

.

Table 4.6 shows the comparison of GammaTRACER and gamma detector results

#### **Chapter 5. Feasibility and Cost Analysis of future measurements**

Natural radiation is present everywhere. It would be worthy to keep GammaTRACER in several places inside the Thompson Creek Mining Company in order to monitor the continuous photon dose rates not only for assurance of workers and public safety but also for the possibility that a correlation may exist between radionuclide data and specific chemical and/or process parameters. The GammaTRACER can be used to measure the continuous photon dose rates for long periods of time in a harsh environment with no maintenance. Equipment required and cost of the installation of GammaTRACER can be found in the Table 5.1. GammaTRACER can continuously count photon dose rates for 5 years without any maintenance (Saphymo GmbH 2015). Table 5.1 shows that total cost of installing GammaTRACER would be just \$21145 in five years. Manufacturer cost of GammaTRACER can be found on Appendix H.

		Price Per Quantity	
Equipment Required	Quantity	(\$)	Cost (\$)
GammaTRACER	5	2929.00	14645.00
Laptop	1	\$500.00	500
Software to process data	1	Free	0.00
Labor ( \$20/hr)	1 Person- 5 hrs/month	6000	6000.00
Total Cost (\$)			21145.00

Table 5.1 Cost estimation of installation of GammaTRACER

\*\* Costs are estimated values.

#### **Chapter 6: Conclusions**

The initial claim of having tempororal variable level of photon dose rates at a molybdenum facility wasn't supported by high purity gamma detectors results. Some elevated levels of photon dose rates were observed in various places inside the facility. All the collected samples were found to be in equilibrium. Based on the gamma detector results, no in-growth and decay was observed in ore samples. Collected samples must have been in an equilibrium state even before they were shipped to EML for analysis.

There were five different radionuclides identified by their photon emissions in each geometry: K-40, Pb-212, Bi-214, and Pb-214 & Tl-208. Activity of K-40 was found to be dominant in most of the samples ranging from 0.923 - 1.09 Bq/g. All the obtained activity of identified radionuclides in ore samples were found to be two times higher than their uncertainty. After K-40, Bi-214 was the dominant radionuclide in all samples.

Most of the total photon dose rates emitted from ore samples were contributed by K-40, Pb-212, Bi-214, and Pb-214 & Tl-208. K-40 was found to be contributing about 50% of the total dose in all ore samples except for two locations (PRC and ST). In PRC and ST, Bi-214 was dominant and contributed about 45 and 49 percentages of the total photon dose rates respectively. Pb-212 was identified in all ore samples but contributed less than 2% of the total photon dose rates. Tl-208 was found to be present in all ore samples. Percentage contribution of Tl-208 varied in each samples. In sample ST, Tl-208 contributed 25% of total photon dose rates whereas in sample FT, Tl-208 contributed just 7% of the total photon ton dose rates.

Mining and milling facilities at remote places can be monitored using GammaTRACER. It is recommended that mining and milling facilities especially at remote places keep GammaTRACER or similar devices to monitor natural photon dose rates.

#### **Chapter 7: Future work**

Multiple ore sample collection throughout the process at the time when GammaTRACER are kept should be considered as a future work.

Initially the plan was to relate GammaTRACER results with ore samples. There were few reasons which made it difficult to relate GammaTRACER results with ore sample results. They are:

- a. Amount of ore sample counted in gamma detector does not represent the amount of ore area covered by GammaTRACER.
- b. Area covered by GammaTRACER is unknown. Amount of ore responsible for photon dose rate obtained from GammaTRACER was unknown.

Obtaining the above listed information might be difficult and time consuming. More data obtained through additional ore samples would have been helpful to strengthen the result. But seasonal shut down of the facility in the winter and the remote location of the facility made it impossible for further collection of ore samples.

#### References

- Ahmed J.U: Occupational radiological safety in uranium mines and mills. IAEA bulletin-VOI.23. No2; 2010.
- Al- Hilal Mohamed, Aissa Mosa. Characterizing the natural radiation levels throughout the main association of State and Territorial Solid Waste Management Officials. Incidental TENORM: At: http://mines.industry.qld.gov.au/safety-and-health/occupational-health.html.Accessed Jan 2015.
- Association of State and Territorial Solid Waste Management Officials. Incidental TENORM: Guidance for state solid waste managers. Washington, D.C. 2011.Australian radiation Protection and Nuclear safety Agency. Australian Government. Health and agency Portfolio Agency. 2012.
- Australian radiation Protection and Nuclear safety Agency. Australian Government. Radiation Protection. Available at http://www.arpansa.gov.au/radiationprotection/basics/understand.cfm.Accessed May, 2015.
- Australian radiation Protection and Nuclear Safety Agency: Australian Agency. A Survey of Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials Associated with Mining. Available at http://www.arpansa.gov.au/pubs/technicalreports/tr161.pdf;2012. Accessed 4 Nov 2014.
- Department of Labor. Mine Saftey and Health Administration. Available at http://www.epa.gov/cmop/docs/cmm\_conference\_sep06/msha\_coal\_mine\_degassification.pdf.Accessed. Dec 2014.
- Dunker Roy: Personal Conversation. 2015.
- Eisenbud M and Gesell T. Environmental Radioactivity from Natural, Industrial, and Military Sources.4<sup>th</sup> Edition. Academic press, 1997.
- Environmental protection Agency. Evaluation of EPA's guidelines for TENORM. Report to Environmental Protection Agency. Mine. Uranium Mines and Mills. Available at:http://www.epa.gov/radtown/subpage.html#?scene=Countryside&polaroid=Mine&sheet=1;Accessed Nov 11 2014.
- EPA. (Environmental Protection Agency). Federal radiation protection guidance for Exposure of the general public, proposed recommendations. Federal Registe. Vol.60. No. 36. February 23. 1995.
- EPA (Environmental Protection Agency). National Service Center for Environmental Publications. Uranium mines. Available at nepis.epa.gov. Accessed June 2015.
- European Commission. Reference levels for workplaces processing materials with enhanced levels of naturally occurring radionuclide. Radiation Protection 95. Belgium; 1999. Available at:https://ec.europa.eu/energy/sites/ener/files/documents/095.pdf.Accessed May 2015.

- General Moly. Welcome to general Moly. Available at: http://www.generalmoly.com/about.php:accessed.Nov 18 2014.
- Gharehbaghi Maysam, Shemirani Farzaneh: Ionic liquid based dispersive liquid micro extraction and enhanced spectrophotometric determination of Mo(VI) in water and plant leave samples by FO- LADS, Food and Chemical Toxicology 49 (2011) 423-428.
- Gilmore Gordon. Practical Gamma-ray Spectrometry. Nuclear training Services Ltd. John Wiley &n Sons, Ltd. West Sussex, England. 2008.
- Government of Western Australia: Department of Mines and Petroleum:Managing naturally occurring radioactive material in mining and mineral processing-guideline: Available at: http://dmp.wa.gov.au/documents/Factsheets/NORM-3-2\_Operational\_monitoring.pdf. Accessed 10 Jan 2014.
- Guimond RJ.The radiological aspects of fertilizer utilization. In: Moghissi AA, Paras P,Carter MW, Barker RF (eds.), Radioactivity in Consumer Products. NU-REG/CP0003.Washington, DC: Nuclear Regulatory Commission. 1978.
- Health Physics Society. The University of Michigan. Radioactivity in Nature. Available at:http://www.umich.edu/~radinfo/introduction/natural.htm. Accessed. Jan 13 2015.
- Integrated Environmental Management, Inc. Radiation related consulting and services. Gamma ray dose constants. Available at http://www.iem-inc.com/information/tools/gamma-ray-dose-constants Accessed; June 2 2015.
- Institute for Energy and Environmental Research: For a safer, healthier environment and the democratization of science: Available a; http://ieer.org/resource/fact-sheets/uranium-its-uses-and-hazards/; Accessed: June 4 2014.
- International Atomic Energy Agency. Application of the concepts of Exclusion. Exemption and Clearance. Available at: http://www-pub.iaea.org/books/IAEA-Books/7118/Application-of-the-Concepts-of-Exclusion-Exemption-and-Clearance-Safety-Guide:2004;Accessed 1 Feb 2014.
- International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA). Radiation Protection and Norm Residue Management in the Production of Rare Earths from Thorium Containing Minerals: safety Reports Series No. 68; 2011.
- International Basic Safety Standards for Protection against Ionizing Radiation and for the Safety of Radiation Sources: Safety series NO.115: Vienna: 1996.
- International Molybdenum Association (IMOA). History of Molybdenum. Available at:http://www.imoa.info/molybdenum/molybdenum-history.php. Accessed Jan 2015.

- Long Airdrie: Foster Gary: McPhee Barbara: Bad Vibration: A Handbook on whole body Lowder, W. M., and Solon, L. R. Background radiation. Report NYO-4712. U.S. Atomic Energy Commission, Washington, D.C. 1956.
- McBride David: Noise induced hearing loss and hearing conservation in mining; Occupational Medicine; 54; available at: http://occmed.oxfordjournals.org/content/54/5/290.full.pdf. Accessed Dec 2014.
- Metcalf P.E. Management of Waste From The mining and Milling of Uranium and Thorium Bearing Ores: Council for Nuclear safety: International Congress on radiation protection, Proceedings. Volume 1. 1996.
- National Academy of Sciences. Radioactivity in the Marine Environment. Panel on the Radioactivity in the marine environment. Committee on the oceanography national research council. Nov. 1971.
- National Academy of Sciences. Evaluation of Guidelines for Exposure to Technologically Enhanced Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials. Committee on Evaluation of EPA guidelines for Exposure to Naturally Occurring Radioactive Materials. National Academy press. Washington, DC 1999.
- National Council on radiation Protection and Measurements. Report NO. 095. Radiation Exposure of the U.S. Population from consumer products and miscellaneous sources. 1987.
- National Council on radiation protection and measurements. Report No. 160. Ionizing Exposure of the population of the United. States. 2009.
- National Mining Association: Federal Environmental Laws that Governs US Mining. Available at. http://www.nma.org/index.php/federal-environmental-laws-thatgovern-u-s-mining:2013. Accessed May 2015.
- Queensland Government: Department of Natural Resources and Mines: Health hazards: available at: http://mines.industry.qld.gov.au/safety-and-health/occupationalhealth.html.Accessed\_Jan 2015.
- Radiation Protection: Environmental Protection Agency: Available at: http://www.epa.gov/radiation/understand/chain.html#u\_decay: Accessed; 4 Nov 2014.
- Shi Erwei. Gamma Spectrometry Efficiency Approximations for Non- Standard sample Geometries. Thesis Document. Idaho State University. 2010.
- Shields JA. Application of Molybdenum Metal and its Alloys. International Molybdenum Association (IMOA): London: 2013 (2-10).
- Thompson Creek Metal Company Inc. Thompson Creek Mine. Available at: http://www.thompsoncreekmetals.com/s/thompson-creek-mine.asp: Accessed: May 2015.

- Tsoulfanidis Nicholas: Measurement and Detection of Radiation: University of Missouri-Rolla: Taylor & Francis: USA: 1995.
- UNSCEAR (United Nations Scientific Committee on the Effects of Atomic Radiation). Effects and Risks of Ionizing radiation: Sources, Effects and risks of Ionizing radiation. New York: USA: 1988
- USGS. Science for a changing world. Molybdenum- A key component of Metal Alloys. Available at: http://permanent.access.gpo.gov/gpo6294/fs2009-3106.pdf.accessed Jan 20th, 2015.
- Voropanova .L.A, Barvinyuk N.G, Extraction of molybdenum (VI) from aqueous peroxide solutions of sodium tungstate with trialkylamine, Russ. J. Appl. Chem. 77 (2004) 759-762.
- Lenntech BV. Water Treatment Solution:Molybdenum. Available at: http://www.lenntech.com/periodic/elements/mo.htm;Accessed 3 Nov 2014.
- World Nuclear Association. Naturally-occurring radioactive Materials. Available at: http://www.world-nuclear.org/info/Safety-and-Security/Radiation-and-Health/Naturally-Occurring-Radioactive-Materials-NORM/.Accessed 10 Feb 2014.
- Worthington EJ. Porphyry and Other Molybdenum Deposits of Idaho and Montana: Idaho Geological Survey. University of Idaho. Technical report 07-3. Available at: http://www.idahogeology.org/PDF/Technical\_Reports\_%28T%29/PDF/TechnicalReport07-3.pdf. Accessed Feb 2014.

## Appendixes

## Appendix A: GammaTRACER Calibration Certificates

A-1: calibration information for GF1159



# GammaTRACER CERTIFICATE OF CALIBRATION

Instrument:	GammaTRACER S/N GF1159
Sensitivity range:	20 nSv/h to 10 mSv/h - Hx
Energy Range:	48 keV to 2.00 MeV
Date of calibration:	09.04.2014
Calibration Source:	Cs-137 at 662 keV
Reference Procedure:	ANSI N 323A - 1997
Method of calibration: Four c	alibration points are checked on every unit. A*: Verification of internal background correction 25 nSv/h B: Verification of calibration factor 1965 nSv/h C*: Verification of deadtime correction 66.300 nSv/h D*: Verification of deadtime correction 7.410.000 nSv/h *: not included in standard revision
Place of calibration:	Saphymo GmbH Frankfurt/Germany
Calibration based on:	the German national dose-rate standard at Physikalisch
	Technische Bundesanstalt (PTB) in Braunschweig
	<ul> <li>the British National Radiation Protection Board (NRPB) in Didcot, Oxfordshire</li> </ul>
	with a total error of less than 6 %.
	These laboratories are cross-linked to all major national calibration laboratories such as NIST and DOE/EML with uncertainties in the order of 1 %.
Calibration tolerance:	Specified by the factory +/- 6 % (tube 1) and +/- 15 % (tube 1)

Exact calibration levels and results:

	Counter tube 1	Counter tube 2
Tannativalua	1065 pSy/b	1005 - 0 -//-
l'arget value:	1905 1150/11	1965 nSV/n
Actual value:	1965 nSv/h	1948 nSv/h
Mean deviation:	0,00 %	-0,87 %
Calibration factor:	9,20 nSv/(h*cpm)	9,60 nSv/(h*cpm)
Intrinsic effect:	9,43 cpm	4,27 cpm
controlled by: Petra Sattler	4	

Saphymo GmbH

Tel.: +49-(0)69-976514-0 Geschäftsführer Laurent Schneider-Maunoury Fax: +49-(0)69-765327 Commerzbank AG IBAN: DE69500800000240177000

10

Heerstrasse 149

D-60488 Frankfurt am Main www.saphymo.com

Frankfurter Volksbank eG IBAN: DE14 5019 0000 0000 959111 Germany

sales@saphymo.de Postbank Frankfurt IBAN: DE93 5001 0060 0998 8236 09 PIC DENKDEFE

## A-2: calibration information for GF1142



## GammaTRACER CERTIFICATE OF CALIBRATION

Instrument:	GammaTRACER S/N GF1142		
Sensitivity range:	20 nSv/h to 10 mSv/h - Hx		
Energy Range:	48 keV to 2,00 MeV		
Date of calibration:	15.04.2014		
Calibration Source:	Cs-137 at 662 keV		
Reference Procedure:	ANSI N 323A - 1997		
Method of calibration: Four o	calibration points are checked on every unit. A*: Verification of internal background correction 25 nSv/h B: Verification of calibration factor 1965 nSv/h C*: Verification of deadtime correction 66.300 nSv/h D*: Verification of deadtime correction 7.410.000 nSv/h : not included in standard revision		
Place of calibration:	Saphymo GmbH Frankfurt/Germany		
Calibration based on:	<ul> <li>the German national dose-rate standard at Physikalisch</li> </ul>		
	· Technische Bundesanstalt (PTB) in Braunschweig		
	<ul> <li>the British National Radiation Protection Board (NRPB) in Didcot, Oxfordshire</li> </ul>		
	with a total error of less than 6 %.		
	These laboratories are cross-linked to all major national calibration laboratories such as NIST and DOE/EML with un- certainties in the order of 1 %.		
Calibration tolerance:	Specified by the factory +/- 6 % (tube 1) and +/- 15 % (tube 1)		

Exact calibration levels and results:

<del></del>		Counter tube 1	Counter tube 2	
Target value Actual value Mean deviati Calibration f Intrinsic effe controlled by Petra Sattle	ion: actor: act:	1965 nSv/h 1947 nSv/h -0,92 % 9,74 nSv/(h*cpm) 4,80 cpm	1965 nSv/h 1943 nSv/h -1,12 % 9,42 nSv/(h*cpm) 5,59 cpm	
<b>по GmbH</b> 9-(0)69-97 65 14-0	Heerstrasse 1 Fax: +49-(0)69	<b>49</b> -76 53 27	D-60488 Frankfurt am Main	Germa
tsführer Schneider-Maunoury 722 Frankfurt a. M.	Commerzbank IBAN: DE69 500 BIC: DRESDEFF	AG 8 0000 0240 1770 00	Frankfurter Volksbank eG IBAN: DE14 5019 0000 0000 959111 BIC: FFVBDFFF	Postbar IBAN: D

www.saphymo.com Commerzbank AG IBAN: DE69 5008 0000 0240 1770 00 BIC: DRESDEFF Frankfurter Volksbank eG IBAN: DE14 5019 0000 0000 9591 11 BIC: FFVBDEFF any

sales@saphymo.de Postbank Frankfurt IBAN: DE93 5001 0060 0998 8236 09 BIC: PBNKDEFF Appendix- B Photon dose rate at various places using GammaTRACER

Table B-1	Photon	dose rates	at Deglomer	ration	using	GF1159
			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	

	nSv/hr
Max Value	1784.23
Min Value	1152.13
Average	1619.88
Uncertainty	36.043

Table B-2 Photon dose rate at Under Little Thicker Using GF1159

	nSv/hr
Max Value	24112
Min Value	84.25
Average	167.27
Uncertainty	29.09

# Table B-3 Photon dose rate at Scavenger tail (ST) using GF1142

	nSv/hr
Max Value	11104
Min Value	10464
Average	10714.446
Uncertainty	91.176824

# Table B-4 Photon dose rate at Rougher Tail using GF1159

	nSv/hr
Max Value	712.00
Min Value	472.00
Average all values	551.49
Uncertainty	41.37

Γable B-5 Photon dose rate bety	een leach tank 3 and 4 using GF1159
---------------------------------	-------------------------------------

	nSv/hr
max value	253.14
min value	97.13
Average	207.42
Uncertainty	20.02

# Table B-6 Photon Dose rates at dust scrubber using GF1159

	nSv/hr
max value	286.29
min value	88.51
Average	118.77
Uncertainty	11.69

# Table B-7 Photon dose rates at Stock tank 7 using GF1142

	nSv/hr
max value	412.33
Min Value	119.52
average	346.16
Uncertainty	40.21

# Table B-8 Photon dose rates at Regrinding # 1 using GF1142

	nSv/hr
max value	512
Min Value	400
average	452.48
Uncertainty	18.34

	nSv/hr
Max	420.13
Min	90.37
Avg	224.61
Uncertainty	55.89

Table B-9 Photon dose rates at Pyrite Rougher Concentration using GF1142

Table B-10 Photon dose rates at End of Lab. Outside of Lab using GF1159

	nSv/hr
Max	203.5
Min	103.75
Avg	157.788
Uncertainty	13.63

Table B-11 Re-count of photon dose rates at Pyrite Rougher Concentration by GF1142

	nSv/hr
Max	338.24
Min	124.75
Avg	263.615
Uncertainty	27.92

	nSv/hr
Max	324
Min	116.5
Avg	250.71
Uncertainty	28.79

Table B-12 Re-count of photon dose rates at Pyrite Rougher Concentration by GF1159

## Table B-13 Photon dose rates at various places

	nSv/hr	nSv/hr	nSv/hr
	GF1142 High Alti- tude	GF1159 High Altitude	Pocatello BKG
Max	3160.00	3096.00	143.50
Min	2224.00	2208.00	86.25
Average	2776.24	2750.52	8.258

# Table B-14 Photon dose rates at Frankfurt Germany

Location	nSv/hr	nSv/hr
Germany	GF1159	GF1142
MAX	130.00	102.31
MIN	65.00	75.33
AVG	98.00	62.26

# Appendix- C-1 FDA certificate used as a Quality Assurance

1

Ech	kert & Zi	egler				1380 Atian Arian	Sealcoard industrial ca, Georgia 51313 ca, 355, 2677	
Ana				Fax 4	64-352-2837 analyticsinc.com			
		CERTIF Star	ICATE OF	CALIBRATI	ON			
			9843	3				
		5 mL I	iouid in Flam	o Soalod Vial				
		0 1100 1	nquiu mi i ian	te pealeu viai				
Customer: P.O. No.: Reference	US FDA / WE FURMAN22A Date: 01-Ju	AC UG14/VS, Iten 11-2014	al Product 12:00 PM EST	t Code: 8401 Grams of Mas	ter So	ource;	0.0	064508
gamma-ray sp checked usin emitting impo given. Eckert	pectrometry, ioni g a germanium g urities were detect t & Ziegler Analyt	ization chambe amma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main	er, or liquid scin meter system. I ma-ray emission tains traceabili	tillation counting At the time of call a rates for the mo ty to the National	g. Cali ibratic ost inte Instit	Ibratic on no i ense g ute of	n and p nterferi amma- Standar	ourity were ing gamma-ray ray lines are rds and
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology i Revision 2, Ju EZA is accred source was p concerns wit VA 22101.	pectrometry, ioni g a germanium g ritiles were deter & Ziegler Analy hrough a Measur ly 2007, and com dited by the Heal roduced in accor h the accreditatic	ization chambe jamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci rdance with the on program to t	er, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission ttains traceabili nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of e production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley	y. Cali ibratic ost inte Instit INRC 1 INRC 1 of Radi IIST-tr s. Cus Madis	ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen ion Blv	n and p nterferi amma-i Standar itory Ge re Source ie source ie source is may re rd., Ste.	purity were ing garuma-ray ray lines are tds and nide 4.13, bes to NIST.' ces, and this eport any 402, McLear,
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accres source was p concerns wit VA 22101.	pectrometry, ioni g a germanium g mities were deter & Ziegler Analyj hrough a Measur ly 2007, and com dited by the Heal roduced in accor h the accreditatio	ization chambe jamma spectro ted. The gam thes (EZA) main ements Assura ppliance with A th Physics Soci cidance with the on program to t	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission ttains traceabili ince Program as NSI N42.22-1990 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of e production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley	y. Cali ibratic ost inte Instit NRC 1 of Radi IIST-tr s. Cus Madis Unce	Ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen ion Bly	n and p nterferi amma Standar atory Gu be source be source a may re rd., Ste.	purify were ing garama-ray ray lines are the and nide 4.13, pres to NET." ces, and this eport ary 402, McLear,
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impy given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accree source was p concerns wit VA 22101.	Gamma-Ray	ization chambe pamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the m program to t Half-Life,	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source*	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National a described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source	y. Cali libratic ost inte Institut NRC I of Radii IIST-tr s. Cus Madis Unce Ty	Ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen son Blv ertaint rpe	n and p nterferi amma- Standar atory Gt 'e Source le source le source a may r rd., Ste.	Calibration.
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accree source was p concerns wit VA 22101.	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV)	ization chambe pamma spectro cted. The gammine ements Assura phiance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the program to t Half-Life, Days	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili nce Program as NSI M42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source* yps/gram	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source	y. Cali libratic ost inter Institut INRC 1 of Radii IIST-tr a. Cus Madis Unce Ty unce	ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen ion Blv ertaint ype ug	n and p nterferi amma- Standar Standar e Source le source le source a may r vd., Ste. y*, 3/2 U	Calibration Calibration Methods
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accree source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd 109	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 89.5 89.5 89.5 89.5 89.5 89.5 89.5	ization chambe gamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the on program to t Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili nce Program SNS 142.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source* yps/gram	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source <u>yps</u> <u>6.6448±403</u> <u>9.6648±403</u>	y, Cali lbratic lbratic set inte Institut SNRC I MRC I f Radii UNC IST-tr a. Cus Madis Unce Ty u <sub>A</sub> 0.1	ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen on Bly ertaint rpe u <sub>8</sub>	n and p nterferi amma- Standar Standar Standar ve Source le source	purify were ing garuma-ray ray lines are rds and nide 4.15, toes to NIST." ces, and this eport any 402, McLear, Calibration Method <sup>±</sup> 4π LS HBCo
gamma-ray sj checked usim emitting impi given. Eckeri Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accrec source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-87	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 88.0 122.1	ization chambe gamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the m program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission ttains traceabilit nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of e production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source <u>yps</u> <u>6.648E+03</u> <u>9.626E+03</u> <u>5.222+03</u>	y, Cali lbratic lbratic set inte Institu SNRC I snRC I of Radii UNC IST-tr a. Cus Madis Unce Ty u <sub>A</sub> 0.1 0.4	ibratic on no i ense g ute of i Regula ioactiv aceab tomen on Blv ertaint rpe u <sub>8</sub> 1.0 1.3 0.7	nterferi amma-i Standari tiory Ge e Source le source le source a may r vd., Ste. y*, ¾ U 2.0 2.8 1.6	calibration: Method* 4π Lö HPCa
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckeri Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accred source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 88.0 122.1 165.9 165.9 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000 10	ization chambe gamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the on program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 1.376E+02	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission ttains traceabilit nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS accreditat he HPS secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04 1.148E+05	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source <u>yps</u> <u>6.648E+03</u> <u>9.626E+03</u> 5.223E+03 7.407E+03	y, Cali loratic ost inte Institut NRC 1 of Radii IIST-tr s. Cus Madis Unce Ty u <sub>A</sub> 0.1 0.5 0.4	ibratio on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen ion Blv ertaint ype us 1.0 1.3 0.9	nterferi amma-i Standari story Ge e Source le source le source a may r vd., Ste. y*, 34 U 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0	Calibration. Method* 417 LS HPCe HPCe
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting imp given. Eckert Technology i Revision 2, Ju EZA is accred source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) Energy (keV) Energy (keV) State State Energy (keV) State State State Camma-Ray Energy (keV) States States States St	ization chambe jamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the on program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01	r, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili- nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04 1.148E+05	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source yps 6.648E+03 9.626E+03 5.223E+03 7.407E+03 1.774E+04	y, Cali libratic ost inte Institut NRC 1 of Radii IIST-tr s, Cus Madis Unce Ty u <sub>A</sub> 0.1 0.5 0.4 0.3	ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen son Blv rtaint rpe us 1.0 1.3 0.7 0.8	nt and p nterferi amma-ist Standar tory G re Source is source is source a may re d., Ste. y*, 3/2 U 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.7	Calibration MCL Barters Calibration Method* 47 LS HPGe HPGe HPGe HPGe
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accred source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203 Sn-113	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 58.5 88.0 122.1 165.9 122.1 165.9 279.2 39.7	ization chambe famma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura pliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the m program to t Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01 1.151E+02	rr, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili nce Program as NSI M42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04 1.148E+05 2.749E+05 1.589E+05	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N- ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source <u>yps</u> 6.648E+03 5.223E+03 7.407E+03 1.774E+04 1.028E+04	J. Cali loratic ost intestit Institu INRC 1 of Radii IIST-tr a. Cuss Maclis Unce Ty u <sub>A</sub> 0.1 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.4	ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen son Blv rpe us 1.0 1.3 0.7 0.9 0.9 0.9	n and p nterferi amma-1 Standar Standar Standar e Source e Source e Source e source a may r r. Ste. y*, 3/2 U 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.7 2.5	calibration: Methods McCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accrec source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203 Sn-113 Cs-137	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 88.0 122.1 165.9 279.2 661.7	ization chambe gamma spectro cted. The gamminer ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci- dance with the program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01 1.161E+02 1.099E+04	r, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabilit nce Program SIS 142.22.199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+06 8.097E+04 1.148E+06 2.749E+06 1.689E+06 1.032E+05	titlation counting         At the time of call         a rates for the mo         to the National         a described in US         5, "Traceability c         production of N         ion requirements         riat, 1313 Dolley         0.648E±03         9.626E+03         5.223E+03         7.407E+03         1.774E+04         1.025E+04	J. Cali lbratic bost inter Institution of Radii INRC 1 of Radii INRC 1 O INRC	ibratic on no i ense g lute of i Regula ioactiv aceab tometr on Blv ertaint rpe us 1.3 0.7 0.9 0.8 1.2	n and p nterferi amma-i Standar tiory G e Source ie source a may r vd., Ste. y*, % U 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.7 2.5 2.8	purify were ing garuma-ray ray lines are rds and nide 4.13, test to NIST." ces, and this eport any 402, McLear, 402, McLear, 403, McLear, 404, McLear, 404, McLear, 404, McLear, 405, McLe
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accrea source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203 Sn-113 Cs-137 Y-88	Camma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 64.7 65.9 65.9 65.6 65.6 65.6 65.6 65.6 65.6	ization chambe gamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the m program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01 1.151E+02 1.099E+04 1.066E+02	r, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission ttains traceabilit nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04 1.146E+05 2.749E+05 1.639E+06 1.023E+06 3.843E+05	tillation counting At the time of call an rates for the mo- ty to the National s described in US 5, "Traceability of e production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source <u>yps</u> 6.648E+03 5.223E+03 7.407E+03 1.774E+04 1.025E+04 6.598E+03 2.479E+04	Unce Ty Unce Unce Unce Unce Unce Unce Unce Unce	ibratic on no i ense g ioactiv aceab tometri on Blv rtaint pe us 1.0 1.3 0.7 0.9 0.8 1.2 0.8	n and p nterferi amma-1 Standar tory Ge e Source ie Source ie source a may r rd., Ste. 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.7 2.8 2.8 1.9	calibration: MCCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe H
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckeri Technology i Revision 2, Ju EZA is accred source was p concerns wit VA 22101. <u>Nuclide</u> - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203 Sn-113 Cs-137 Y-88 Co-60	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 88.0 122.1 88.0 122.1 89.0 122.1 89.0 122.1 89.0 122.1 165.9 279.2 391.7 661.7 89.0 1173.2	ization chambe gamma spectro cted. The gam tics (EZA) main ements Assura upliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the on program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01 1.151E+02 1.096E+04 1.066E+02 1.925E+03	r, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission ttains traceabilit nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS accreditat he HPS Secretan Naster Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04 1.148E+05 2.749E+05 1.689E+05 1.023E+05	tillation counting At the time of call a rates for the mo- ty to the National 3 described in US 5, "Traceability of a production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source yps 6.648E+03 9.626E+03 5.223E+03 7.407E+04 1.240E+04 1.240E+04	J. Cali Ibratic set intervention of the set of the set intervention of the set of the se	ertaint pe ute of Regula ioactiv aceab tomen ion Blv ertaint pe us 1.0 1.3 0.7 0.9 0.8 1.2 1.2 0.8 1.2 0.9	n and p nterferi amma-istandar Standar tory G e Source is source a may re d., Ste. y*, % U 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.7 2.5 2.8 1.9 2.2	Calibration. MPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe HPCe H
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting imp given. Eckert Technology i Revision 2, Ju EZA is accred source was p concerns wit VA 22101. Nuclide - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203 Sn-113 Cs-137 Y-88 Co-60 Co-60	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 88.0 122.1 165.9 172.2 173.2	ization chambe famma spectro cted. The gammines erents Assura phiance with A th Physics Soci ctance with the m program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01 1.151E+02 1.099E+04 1.099E+04 1.092E+03 1.925E+03 1.925E+03	r, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS secreditat he HPS s	tillation counting At the time of call a rates for the mo- ty to the National 3 described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source yps 6.648E+03 9.626E+03 7.407E+03 1.774E+04 1.025E+04 1.242E+04 1.242E+04	J. Cali ibratic set inter- inter- inter- set inter- set	ibratic on no i ense g ute of Regula- ioactiv acceab tomen on Blv ertaint pe us 1.3 0.7 0.9 0.8 1.2 1.2 0.8 0.8 1.0	rt and p nterferi amma-1 Standar Standar Standar source a may r rd., Ste. y*, 34 U 2.0 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.7 2.8 1.6 2.0 1.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.2 2.8 1.9 2.4	purify were ing garuma-ray ray lines are rds and nide 4.13, cess to NIST.' cess, and this eport any 402, McLear, 402, McL
gamma-ray s checked usin emitting impu given. Eckert Technology t Revision 2, Ju EZA is accrec source was p concerns wit VA 22101. Nuclide - Am-241 Cd-109 Co-57 Ce-139 Hg-203 Sn-113 Cs-137 Y-88 Co-60 Co-60 Y-88	Gamma-Ray Energy (keV) 59.5 88.0 122.1 165.9 61.7 61.7 61.7 61.7 61.7 89.6 1173.2 1332.6 1836.1	ization chambe famma spectro cted. The gamma ements Assura pliance with A th Physics Soci cdance with the on program to the Half-Life, Days 1.580E+05 4.614E+02 2.717E+02 1.376E+02 4.659E+01 1.151E+02 1.099E+04 1.096E+03 1.925E+03 1.066E+02	r, or liquid scin meter system. 1 ma-ray emission tains traceabili nce Program as NSI N42.22-199 ety (HPS) for the HPS accreditat he HPS secretan Master Source* yps/gram 1.492E+05 8.097E+04 1.148E+06 2.749E+05 1.639E+05 1.923E+05 1.923E+05 1.925E+05 4.068E+06	tillation counting At the time of call a rates for the mo- ty to the National a described in US 5, "Traceability of production of N- ion requirements riat, 1313 Dolley This Source <u>yps</u> 6.6448±+03 9.6248±+03 7.407E±+04 1.0248±+04 1.240E±+04 1.2442E±+04 2.624E±+04	J. Cali Ebratic set inter- institution Institution INRC I INRC INRC I INRC I I	Ibratic moi finance messe g ute of f Regula ioactiv aceab tomer tom Blv ertainty ppe us 1.0 1.3 0.7 0.9 0.8 1.2 1.2 1.2 0.8 0.8 0.8	n and p nterferi amma-i Standar Standar story Ge e Source ie source i	purify were ing garuma-ray ray lines are rds and uide 4.15, zes to NIST." ces, and this eport any 402, McLear, 402, McLea



Figure C.1 FDA certificate given by Eckert & Ziegler



Appendix D various graphs for empirical Vs software efficiency

Figure D.1 Empirical Vs Software efficiency for the geometry CT



Figure D.2 Empirical Vs Software efficiency for the Geometry PRC



Figure D.3 Empirical Vs Software efficiency for the geometry RT



Figure D.4 Empirical Vs Software efficiency for the geometries ST and FT



Figure D.5 Empirical Vs Software efficiency for the Geometry PT (I & II)



Figure D.5 Empirical Vs Software efficiency for the geometry FF (I & I)

Appendix: E Identified nuclides with activity for first and second count for Ortec and Canberra (1 sigma represents uncertainty)

FIRST COUNT (ORT)				SECON	ND COUNT (O	RT)		
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.18E+00	2.57E-02		K-40	1.10E+00	2.39E-02		
PB-212	2.68E-02	6.19E-04		PB-212	2.45E-02	5.65E-04		
BI-214	6.91E-02	1.34E-02		BI-214	6.01E-02	1.16E-03		
Pb-214	6.92E-02	9.74E-04		PB-214	6.27E-02	8.87E-04		
TL-208	9.42E-03	8.26E-03		TL-208	9.07E-03	8.16E-03		
FIRS	Г COUNT (CA	N)		SECOND COUNT (CAN)				
Radionuclide								
	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	Activity (Bq/g) 1.05E+00	1 Sigma 2.24E-02		Radionuclide K-40	Activity (Bq/g) 1.04E+00	1 Sigma 4.40E-02		
K-40 PB-212	Activity (Bq/g) 1.05E+00 2.59E-02	1 Sigma 2.24E-02 8.70E-04		Radionuclide K-40 PB-212	Activity (Bq/g) 1.04E+00 2.52E-02	1 Sigma 4.40E-02 1.87E-03		
K-40 PB-212 BI-214	Activity (Bq/g) 1.05E+00 2.59E-02 6.87E-02	1 Sigma 2.24E-02 8.70E-04 1.17E-03		Radionuclide K-40 PB-212 BI-214	Activity (Bq/g) 1.04E+00 2.52E-02 6.30E-02	1 Sigma 4.40E-02 1.87E-03 1.66E-03		
K-40 PB-212 BI-214 PB-214	Activity (Bq/g) 1.05E+00 2.59E-02 6.87E-02 6.67E-02	1 Sigma 2.24E-02 8.70E-04 1.17E-03 1.02E-03		Radionuclide K-40 PB-212 BI-214 PB-214	Activity (Bq/g) 1.04E+00 2.52E-02 6.30E-02 6.98E-02	1 Sigma 4.40E-02 1.87E-03 1.66E-03 3.00E-03		

Table E.1 Radionuclides found in sample CT in four different counts

Table E.2 Radionuclides found in sample PT-I in four different counts

First Count (ORT)				Second Count (ORT)			
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	
K-40	9.89E-01	2.20E-02		K-40	1.03E+00	2.28E-02	
Pb-212	1.75E-02	5.44E-04		Pb-212	2.03E-02	4.87E-04	
Bi-214	4.19E-02	8.88E-04		Bi-214	4.44E-02	9.53E-04	
Pb-214	4.02E-02	7.35E-04		Pb-214	4.32E-02	6.86E-04	
TI-208	8.53E-03	8.14E-04		TI-208	7.67E-03	7.02E-04	
First	st Count (CAN)			Second Count (CAN)			
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	
K-40	9.82E-01	2.14E-02		K-40	9.65E-01	2.11E-02	
Pb-212	1.88E-02	5.04E-04		Pb-212	2.17E-02	7.74E-04	
Bi-214	4.42E-02	8.55E-04		Bi-214	4.37E-02	8.36E-04	
Pb-214	4.42E-02	8.55E-04		Pb-214	4.50E-02	8.18E-04	
Tl-208	7.80E-03	9.07E-04		TI-208	7.50E-03	7.59E-04	

Fir	st Count (ORT)		Secon	nd Count (ORT	)		
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	9.62E-01	2.22E-02	K-40	1.00E+00	2.29E-02		
Pb-212	4.59E-02	4.59E-02	Pb-212	3.52E-02	8.71E-04		
Bi-214	2.05E-01	2.65E-03	Bi-214	2.18E-01	2.78E-03		
Pb-214	1.95E-01	3.80E-03	Pb-214	1.67E-01	2.05E-03		
TI-208	1.79E-02	1.48E-03	TI-208	1.58E-02	1.28E-03		
Fir	st Count (CAN)		Second Count (CAN)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	8.10E-01	2.02E-03	K-40	9.19E-01	2.09E-02		
Pb-212	4.27E-02	3.60E-03	Pb-212	4.60E-02	1.43E-03		
Bi-214	2.11E-01	2.57E-03	Bi-214	2.01E-01	4.89E-03		
Pb-214	2.03E-01	2.69E-03	Pb-214	2.15E-01	2.81E-03		
TI-208	1.53E-02	1.26E-03	Tl-208	1.58E-02	1.39E-03		

Table E.3 Radionuclides found in sample PRC in four different counts (1 sigma represents uncertainty)

Table E.4 Radionuclides found in sample PT-II in four different counts

Fir		Second Count (ORT)						
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radi	onuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.07E+00	2.39E-02	ŀ	K-40	1.13E+00	2.50E-02		
Pb-212	1.89E-02	5.88E-04	Pl	o-212	2.31E-02	5.75E-04		
Bi-214	4.45E-02	9.61E-04	В	i-214	4.87E-02	1.00E-03		
Pb-214	4.35E-02	7.96E-04	Pl	o-214	4.86E-02	7.80E-04		
TI-208	9.37E-03	8.81E-04	Т	1-208	9.23E-03	8.53E-04		
First	st Count (CAN)			Second Count (CAN)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radi	onuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.06E+00	2.30E-02	ŀ	K-40	1.08E+00	2.34E-02		
Pb-212	2.32E-02	9.10E-04	Pl	o-212	2.21E-02	7.19E-04		
Bi-214	4.80E-02	9.19E-04	В	i-214	5.06E-02	9.70E-04		
Pb-214	4.73E-02	8.88E-04	Pl	o-214	4.94E-02	8.54E-04		
TI-208	8.28E-03	8.72E-04	Т	1-208	8.12E-03	8.70E-04		

First Count (ORT)				Seco	ond Count (ORT	)		
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.03E+00	2.30E-02		K-40	1.09E+00	2.41E-02		
Pb-212	3.12E-02	9.70E-04		Pb-212	2.23E-02	5.63E-04		
Bi-214	4.09E-02	9.34E-04		Bi-214	4.30E-02	8.60E-04		
Pb-214	3.98E-02	1.17E-03		Pb-214	4.35E-02	1.17E-04		
Tl-208	7.61E-03	8.70E-04		TI-208	7.50E-03	8.28E-03		
Fir	st Count (CAN)			Second Count (CAN)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	9.56E-01	2.09E-02		K-40	1.03E+00	2.24E-02		
Pb-212	2.20E-02	5.58E-04		Pb-212	2.38E-02	8.12E-04		
Bi-214	4.07E-02	8.18E-04		Bi-214	4.33E-02	8.47E-04		
Pb-214	4.08E-02	7.02E-02		Pb-214	4.36E-02	7.99E-04		
TI-208	8.08E-03	2.05E-04		TI-208	8.69E-03	1.80E-04		

Table E.5 Radionuclides found in sample FF-I in four different counts (1sigma refers to Uncertainty)

Table E.6 Radionuclides found in sample FF-II in four different counts

Fir		Seco	ond Count (ORT	)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radio	nuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.12E+00	2.49E-02	K	-40	1.09E+00	2.41E-02		
Pb-212	2.38E-02	5.75E-04	Pb-	212	2.23E-02	5.63E-04		
Bi-214	3.78E-02	8.95E-04	Bi-	214	4.30E-02	8.60E-04		
Pb-214	4.04E-02	6.87E-04	Pb-	214	4.25E-02	7.12E-04		
TI-208	9.38E-03	7.45E-02	Tl-	208	9.80E-03	7.50E-02		
Firs	st Count (CAN)			Second Count (CAN)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radio	nuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.05E+00	2.27E-02	K-	-40	1.05E+00	2.27E-02		
Pb-212	2.39E-02	5.79E-04	Pb-	212	2.38E-02	5.84E-04		
Bi-214	4.12E-02	8.27E-04	Bi-	214	4.04E-02	8.25E-04		
Pb-214	3.99E-02	6.99E-04	Pb-	214	3.81E-02	6.99E-04		
TI-208	8.60E-03	2.20E+00	Tl-	208	8.50E-03	9.22E-01		

First Count (ORT)				Second Count (ORT)			
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	
K-40	9.58E-01	2.09E-02		K-40	9.78E-01	2.13E-02	
Pb-212	1.92E-02	4.60E-04		Pb-212	1.41E-02	4.45E-04	
Bi-214	7.13E-02	1.20E-03		Bi-214	7.13E-02	1.22E-03	
Pb-214	6.71E-02	8.92E-04		Pb-214	5.57E-02	8.44E-04	
TI-208	7.96E-03	6.81E-03		Tl-208	7.55E-03	6.81E-03	
Fire	st Count (CAN)			Second Count (CAN)			
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	
K-40	8.84E-01	1.85E-02		K-40	9.07E-01	1.89E-02	
Pb-212	1.99E-02	6.22E-04		Pb-212	2.03E-02	6.57E-04	
Bi-214	6.86E-02	1.02E-03		Bi-214	6.97E-02	1.14E-03	
Pb-214	6.55E-02	8.30E-04		Pb-214	6.55E-02	8.22E-04	
TI-208	7.48E-03	6.98E-03		TI-208	5.86E-03	8.22E-03	

Table E.7 Radionuclides found in sample RT in four different counts

Table E.8 Radionuclides found in sample ST in four different counts

				r				
First Count (ORT)				Second Count (ORT)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.11E+00	3.62E-02		K-40	1.16E+00	3.70E-02		
Pb-212	3.86E-02	1.48E-03		Pb-212	4.64E-02	1.53E-03		
Bi-214	2.94E-01	5.76E-03		Bi-214	2.90E-01	5.80E-03		
Pb-214	2.66E-01	4.21E-03		Pb-214	3.06E-01	4.53E-03		
TI-208	1.04E-01	2.58E-01		TI-208	1.03E-01	2.38E-01		
Fir	st Count (CAN)			Second Count (CAN)				
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma		
K-40	1.15E+00	4.02E-02		K-40	1.20E+00	3.86E-02		
Pb-212	5.40E-02	2.88E-03		Pb-212	4.62E-02	2.91E-03		
Bi-214	3.41E-01	6.04E-03		Bi-214	3.37E-01	6.00E-03		
Pb-214	3.66E-01	5.88E-03		Pb-214	3.29E-01	5.65E-03		
Tl-208	1.06E-01	3.26E-01		Tl-208	1.05E-01	3.26E-01		
First Count (ORT)			Second Count (ORT)					
-------------------	-----------------	----------	--------------------	-----------------	----------	--		
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma			
K-40	1.13E+00	3.16E-02	K-40	1.10E+00	3.12E-02			
Pb-212	2.48E-02	8.55E-04	Pb-212	2.55E-02	8.52E-04			
Bi-214	5.25E-02	1.90E-03	Bi-214	4.66E-02	1.53E-03			
Pb-214	5.22E-02	1.22E-03	Pb-214	5.17E-02	1.21E-03			
TI-208	9.07E-03	3.12E-04	TI-208	8.39E-03	1.60E-04			
Fire	st Count (CAN)		Seco	ond Count (CAN	()			
Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma	Radionuclide	Activity (Bq/g)	1 Sigma			
K-40	1.11E+00	3.33E-02	K-40	1.12E+00	3.36E-02			
Pb-212	3.11E-02	1.85E-03	Pb-212	3.37E-02	1.17E-03			
Bi-214	5.73E-02	2.00E-03	Bi-214	5.46E-02	2.05E-03			
Pb-214	5.60E-02	1.67E-03	Pb-214	6.22E-02	1.56E-03			
TI-208	1.08E-02	9.90E-04	TI-208	1.10E-02	9.90E-04			

Table E.9 Radionuclides found in sample FT in four different counts

Appendix F: Empirical efficiencies at various heights

Energy (keV)	СТ	PRC	RT	ST & FT	PT-I & PT-II	FF-I&FF- II
	01	1110		51 411		
80	0.0170	0.0156	0.0242	0.0364	0.0150	0.0164
100	0.0202	0.0188	0.0299	0.0479	0.0173	0.0195
150	0.0211	0.0195	0.0305	0.0534	0.0161	0.0197
200	0.0187	0.0171	0.0262	0.0472	0.0131	0.0171
700	0.0064	0.0059	0.0102	0.0146	0.0034	0.0055
1000	0.047	0.0044	0.0080	0.0104	0.0022	0.0039
1400	0.036	0.0034	0.0063	0.0076	0.0014	0.0029
2000	0.0029	0.0025	0.0048	0.0054	0.0009	0.0021
2614	0.0024	0.0019	0.0039	0.0041	0.0007	0.0017

	CAN 1ST	CAN 2nd	ORT 1st	ORT 2nd	
	Count	count	Count	Count	Average
Sample ID:	nSv/hr*kg	nSv/hr*kg	nSv/hr*kg	nSv/hr*kg	nSv/hr*kg
ST	1.65E-01	1.69E-01	1.69E-01	1.84E-01	1.72E-01
PT-I	3.97E-02	4.17E-02	4.17E-02	4.02E-02	4.08E-02
PT-II	4.32E-02	4.62E-02	4.62E-02	4.50E-02	4.52E-02
PRC	9.64E-02	9.60E-02	9.60E-02	9.53E-02	9.59E-02
FF-I	4.13E-02	4.27E-02	4.27E-02	4.21E-02	4.22E-02
FF-II	4.29E-02	4.37E-02	4.37E-02	4.14E-02	4.29E-02
RT	4.83E-02	4.72E-02	4.72E-02	4.48E-02	4.68E-02
СТ	5.41E-02	4.97E-02	4.97E-02	4.84E-02	5.05E-02
FT	4.77E-02	4.51E-02	4.51E-02	5.01E-02	4.70E-02

Appendix G: Calculations Photon Dose Rates

## Appendix H

## Table H-1 Description of recommended GammaTracer



Saphymo GmbH, Heenstralie 149, D-60488 Frankfurt UST-IdNr.:DE-114 155 316 - Stever Nr.: 047 243 15000

Idaho State University, ISU Kishor Paudel, Graduate Student 785 S. Eighth Ave. Postfach Campus Box 8106 83208 Pocatello, ID USA

	OFFER
Date	Page
12.06.2015	1/4
VAT no.	
E-mail	
ihohe-dorst@	gsaphymo.de
Delivery to End-user	
Overview/the	esis Kishor
Paudel - Ray	y Dunker
Incoterms	
	Dates 12.06.2015 VAT no. E-mail ihohe-dorst@ Ens-user Overview/hh Paudel - Ray Incoterms

Further to your request from June 10, 2015, we are pleased to provide you our offer no. AB150406.

Pos.	Pcs.	Ref.	Description	Price/ur	nit Amount
1	1,0	P0000194	GammaTRACER Basic Battery powered dose rate measuring device with internal data logger for autonomous operation (typically 5 years). Adjustable measuring cycle time (1, 2, 5, 10, 15, 30, 60, 120 min), storage capacity 12.800 measurement values, i.e. 10 days at 1-min-measuring rate, respectively 3 years at 120-min-measuring rate, respectively 3 years at 120-min-measuring rate, simultaneous recording of the device temperature (via integrated temperature sensor) as well as many quality parameters, automatically cycle switch at free defined dose rate hresholdes. Hermetically sealed housing. Measurement unit: Ambient dose equivalent rate (H*(10)) Measuring range: 20 nSv/h up to 10 mSv/h (two independent dose rate channels) operating temperature range: -20°C +50°C dimensions: (1 x Q): 660 mm x 60mm weight: approx. 1.000 g. Warranty: 36 months For detailed technical information see the comprehensive GammaTRACER brochure		00 2.929,00
Option	s:				
2	0,0	P0000203	Temperature extension for Gamm Extension of the operating temperat standard	aTRACER 398,0 ure range from	0,00
hymo GmbH +49•(0)69•97	65 14-0	Heerstra Fax: +49-	sse 149 D-60488 (0)69-76 53 27 www.sap	Frankfurt am Main	Germany sales@saphymo.de
chäftsführer ent Schneider-N 22722 Frankfu	launoury rt.a. M.	Commerz IBAN: DEE BIC: DRES	bank AG Frankfurd 9 5008 0000 0240 1770 00 IBAN: DE' DEFF BIC: FFVB	er Volksbank eG 14 5019 0000 0000 9591 11 IDEFF	Postbank Frankfurt IBAN: DE93 5001 0060 0998 8230 BIC: PBNKDEFF

## Appendix I

Calculations of Total Photon dose rate from basic Principal

Assumptions Made:

Point source was assumed at 1m distance.

Linear Absorption Coefficients or air  $(\mu) = 3.5*10^{-3}$  per meter (Cember 1996. Page - 186)

Density of air at sea level and at 15 degree Celsius (  $\rho$  ) = 1.204 kg/m<sup>3</sup>

Gammas/sec 
$$(\gamma/s) = \frac{NetCountspersec}{Efficiency@specificenergy}$$

For photon 1Gy = 1Sv

For air,  $\frac{\mu_{en}}{\rho} = 0.02906 \text{ cm}^2/\text{g}$  which is mostly valid within the range of 60 keV to 2 MeV (Cember 1996)

$$\frac{nSv}{hr} = \frac{\frac{\gamma}{(s)} * Energy(KeV) * \frac{\mu_{en}}{\rho}}{\operatorname{Area}(4\tau r^2)}$$

$$=\frac{\frac{\gamma}{s}*E(KeV)*0.02906\frac{cm^{2}}{g}*1.6*10^{-16}\frac{J}{keV}*10^{3}\frac{g}{kg}*\frac{1J}{1J/kg}*\frac{1Sv}{1Gy}*10^{9}\frac{nSv}{Sv}*\frac{3600s}{hr}}{4\tau(100cm)^{2}}$$

Photon dose rates from specific energy per kg:

$$(\frac{nSv}{hr}) = \frac{\gamma}{(s)} * E(KeV) * 1.33 * 10^{-7}$$

Total photon dose rates 
$$(\frac{nSv}{hr}) = 1.33 * 10^{-7} \sum (\frac{\gamma}{s}) * Energy(KeV)$$

Appendix J various locations with corresponding activity where ore samples were collected at Thompson Creek Mining Company

- 1. FF=flotation feed-this is the feed to the plant. Ground ore that is floated in the Roughers.
- 2. RT=rougher tail-this is the tail from the initial float in the plant.
- 3. ST-Scavenger tail- this is the tail from flotation of the rougher concentrate.
- 4. CT-combined tail- this is the combination of RT and ST
- 5. FT feeds the pyrite plant
- 6. PRC-pyrite rougher concentrate-this is the concentrate from the pyrite plant.
- 7. PT-plant tail- this is the tail from the pyrite plant.



## Appendix K: Flowchart of GammaTRacer locations inside the Thompson Creek Mining Company facility

\*\* This flowchart is not official. This is a rough sketch of places where GammaTRAC-ERs were located for the study. For official flowchart, refer to Figure 1.1.